APPROXIMATION, REGULARITY AND POSITIVITY PRESERVATION ON RIEMANNIAN MANIFOLDS

STEFANO PIGOLA, DANIELE VALTORTA, AND GIONA VERONELLI

ABSTRACT. The paper focuses on the L^p -Positivity Preservation property (L^p -PP for short) on a Riemannian manifold (M,q). It states that any L^p function u with 1 ,which solves $(-\Delta + 1)u \ge 0$ on M in the sense of distributions must be non-negative. Our main result is that the L^{p} -PP holds if (the possibly incomplete) M has a finite number of ends with respect to some compact domain, each of which is q-parabolic for some, possibly different, values $2p/(p-1) < q \leq +\infty$. When p=2, since ∞ -parabolicity coincides with geodesic completeness, our result settles in the affirmative a conjecture by M. Braverman, O. Milatovic and M. Shubin in 2002. On the other hand, we also show that the L^{p} -PP is stable by removing from a complete manifold a possibly singular set with Hausdorff co-dimension strictly larger than 2p/(p-1) or with a uniform Minkowski-type upper estimate of order 2p/(p-1). The threshold value 2p/(p-1) is sharp as we show that when the Hausdorff co-dimension of the removed set is strictly smaller, then the L^p -PP fails. This gives a rather complete picture. The tools developed to carry out our investigations include smooth monotonic approximation and consequent regularity results for subharmonic distributions, a manifold version of the Brezis-Kato inequality, Liouville-type theorems in low regularity, removable singularities results for L^p -subharmonic distributions and a Frostman-type lemma.

Since the seminal works by T. Kato, the L^p -PP has been linked to the spectral theory of Schrödinger operators with singular potentials $\Delta - V$. Here we present some applications of the main results of this paper to the case where $V \in L^p_{loc}$, addressing the essential selfadjointness of the operator when p = 2 and whether or not $C^{\infty}_{c}(M)$ is an operator core for $\Delta - V$ in L^p .

CONTENTS

1.	Introduction and main results	2
1.1	. Basic notation	2
1.2	. The BMS conjecture	2
1.3	Riemannian manifolds and L^p -Positivity Preservation	3
1.4	L^{p} -Positivity Preservation, parabolicity, capacity and removable sets	4
2.	Smooth approximation of distributional subsolutions	5
3.	Improved regularity of positive subharmonic distributions	12
4.	A variant of the Kato inequality	14
5.	Parabolicity, capacity and $(L^p - PP)$ property	16
6.	Removing sets of large size	21
7.	Essential self-adjointness and L^p -operator cores for Schrödinger operators	25
8.	Acknowledgments	27
Re	References	

Date: February 7, 2023.

1. INTRODUCTION AND MAIN RESULTS

1.1. **Basic notation.** Let (M, g) be a connected, possibly incomplete, *n*-dimensional Riemannian manifold, $n \geq 2$, endowed with its Riemannian measure dv. Unless otherwise specified, integration will be always performed with respect to this measure. The Riemannian metric g gives rise to the intrinsic distance $\operatorname{dist}(x, y)$ between a couple of points $x, y \in M$. The corresponding open metric ball centered at $o \in M$ and of radius R > 0 is denoted by $B_R(o)$. The Riem and Ric symbols are used to denote, respectively, the Riemann and the Ricci curvature tensors of (M, g). Finally, the Laplace-Beltrami operator of (M, g) is denoted by $\Delta = \text{trace Hess} = \operatorname{div} \nabla$. We stress that we are using the sign convention according to which, on the real line, $\Delta = +\frac{d^2}{dx^2}$.

This paper deals with sub-solutions of elliptic PDEs involving the Schrödinger operator

$$\mathcal{L} = \Delta - \lambda(x)$$

where $\lambda(x)$ is a smooth function.

We say that $u \in L^1_{loc}(M)$ is a distributional solution of $\mathcal{L}u \geq f \in L^1_{loc}(M)$ if, for every $0 \leq \varphi \in C^{\infty}_c(M)$,

$$\int_{M} u\mathcal{L}\varphi \geq \int_{M} f\varphi.$$

Sometimes, we will call such a u a distributional subsolution of the equation $\mathcal{L}u = f$. The notion of distributional supersolution is defined by reversing the inequalities and we say that $u \in L^1_{loc}(M)$ is a distributional solution of $\mathcal{L}u = f$ if it is a subsolution and a supersolution at the same time.

In the presence of more local regularity of the function involved we can also speak of a weak solution of the same inequality. Namely, $u \in W^{1,1}_{loc}(M)$ is a weak solution of $\mathcal{L}u \geq f \in L^1_{loc}(M)$ if, for every $0 \leq \varphi \in C^{\infty}_{c}(M)$, it holds

$$-\int_M g(\nabla u, \nabla \varphi) \geq \int_M (\lambda + f) \varphi$$

By a density argument, the inequality can be extended to test functions $0 \le \varphi \in W_c^{1,\infty}(M)$. If the regularity of u is increased to $W_{loc}^{1,2}(M)$ then test functions can be taken in $W_c^{1,2}(M)$.

Finally, we need to recall that a function $u \in W_{loc}^{1,1}(M)$ is a distributional solution of $\mathcal{L}u \geq f \in L_{loc}^1$ if and only if it is a weak solution of the same inequality.

1.2. The BMS conjecture. This paper and its companion [GPSV] originate from the unpublished preprint [PV21] by two of the authors. The main goal of the present paper is to expand the investigation of the BMS conjecture on possibly incomplete Riemannian manifolds. In [GPSV] a generalization of the BMS conjecture, that relies on a completely new notion of distributional subsolutions, is obtained in the much broader setting of complete metric measure spaces.

BMS conjecture was introduced in [BMS02, Appendix B], and it is concerned with the L^p -positivity preserving property for Riemannian manifolds. We recall the definition of this property by B. Güneysu, [Gün16]:

Definition 1.1. Let $1 \le p \le +\infty$. The Riemannian manifold (M,g) is said to be L^p -Positivity Preserving (L^p -PP for short) if the following implication holds true:

$$(L^p - PP) \qquad \begin{cases} (-\Delta + 1)u \ge 0 \ distributionally \ on \ M \\ u \in L^p(M) \end{cases} \implies u \ge 0 \ a.e. \ on \ M.$$

More generally, one can consider any family of functions $\mathscr{C} \subseteq L^1_{loc}(M)$ and say that (M,g) is \mathscr{C} -Positivity Preserving if the above implication holds when $L^p(M)$ is replaced by \mathscr{C} .

The following conjecture, motivated by the study of self-adjointness of covariant Schrödinger operators (see the discussions in [Gün17, G17] and Section 7 below) was formulated by M. Braverman, O. Milatovic and M. Shubin in [BMS02, Appendix B].

Conjecture 1.2 (BMS conjecture). Assume that (M, g) is geodesically complete. Then (M, g) is L^2 -positivity preserving.

The validity of the BMS conjecture has been verified under additional restrictions on the geometry of the complete Riemannian manifold (M, g). More precisely:

- In the seminal paper [Kat72, p.140], T. Kato proved that \mathbb{R}^n is L^2 -PP.
- In [BMS02, Proposition B.2] it is assumed that (M, g) has C^{∞} -bounded geometry, i.e., it satisfies $\|\nabla^{(j)} \operatorname{Riem}\|_{L^{\infty}} < +\infty$ for any $j \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\operatorname{inj}(M) > 0$.
- In [Gün16], B. Güneysu showed that Ric ≥ 0 is sufficient for Conjecture 1.2 to be true. Subsequently, in [G17, Theorem XIV.31], he proved that if Ric $\geq -K^2$ then (M,g) is L^p -PP on the whole scale $p \in [1, +\infty]$.
- In [BS18], D. Bianchi and A.G. Setti observed that the BMS conjecture is true even if the Ricci curvature condition is relaxed to

$$\operatorname{Ric} \ge -C(1+r(x))^2$$

where r(x) = dist(x, o) for some origin $o \in M$. Under the same curvature assumptions, the L^p -PP can be extended almost directly to any $p \in [2, \infty)$, and with a little more effort to any $p \in [1, +\infty]$, [G17, MV21].

• In the very recent [MV21], L. Marini and the third author considered the case of a Cartan-Hadamard manifold (complete, simply connected with Riem ≤ 0). In this setting it is proved that (M, g) is L^p -PP for any $p \in [2, +\infty)$ provided

$$-(m-1)B^2(1+r(x))^{\alpha+2} \le \operatorname{Ric} \le -(m-1)^2 A^2(1+r(x))^{\alpha}$$

for some $\alpha > 0$ and $B > \sqrt{2}(m-1)A > 0$.

Kato's argument in \mathbb{R}^n relies on the positivity of the operator $(-\Delta + 1)^{-1}$ acting on the space of tempered distributions, which in turn is proved using the explicit expression of its kernel. Instead, in all the above quoted works on Riemannian manifolds, the proofs stem from an argument by B. Davies, [BMS02, Proposition B.3] that relies on the existence of good cut-off functions with controlled gradient and Laplacian. Obviously, the construction of these cut-offs requires some assumption on the curvature.

1.3. Riemannian manifolds and L^p -Positivity Preservation. In this paper we prove some results on the L^p positivity-preserving property for a Riemannian manifold M and its link to completeness of M, the p-parabolicity of M, and the validity of the property on $M \setminus K$ in relation to the size of K.

The approach we use is somewhat different from the other results available in literature. In particular, our approach is based on a new *a priori* regularity result for positive subharmonic

distributions (see Section 3), which permits to prove a Liouville type theorem and on a Brezis-Kato inequality on Riemannian manifolds (see Section 4). Both these results, in turn, rely on a smooth monotonic approximation of distributional solutions of $\mathcal{L}u \geq 0$ (see Section 2). This approximation can be proved using general potential-theoretic arguments, but in this paper we also present an explicit construction that uses the Riemannian Green's function as a sort of mollifier to smoothen any L^1 subsolution u.

This approach avoids any curvature restrictions on the manifold M, and allows us to prove that

Theorem 1.3. Let (M,g) be a complete Riemannian manifold. Then M is L^p -Positivity Preserving for every $p \in (1, +\infty)$. In particular, the BMS conjecture is true.

As a matter of fact, a by-product of our approach is that a complete manifold is \mathscr{C} -Positivity Preserving where

$$\mathscr{C} = \{ u \in L^1_{loc}(M) : \|u\|_{L^p(B_{2R} \setminus B_R)} = o(R^{2/p}) \text{ as } R \to +\infty \},$$

where $p \in (1, +\infty)$ (see Remark 5.3).

Remark 1.4. We note explicitly that, in the statement of Theorem 1.3, the endpoint cases p = 1 and $p = +\infty$ are excluded. This is because, in general, the corresponding property may fail. Indeed, it is well known that there are complete Riemannian manifolds which are not L^{∞} -Positivity Preserving (since stochastically incomplete). On the other hand, [BM22] contains an example of complete manifold whose sectional curvature decays more than quadratically to $-\infty$ and such that the L^1 -Positivity Preservation is not satisfied.

1.4. L^p -Positivity Preservation, parabolicity, capacity and removable sets. A natural problem is to understand to which extent geodesic completeness is a necessary condition for the $(L^p - PP)$ property to hold. We present two families of results in this direction:

- (1) Theorem 5.1 states that a not necessarily complete Riemannian manifold M still enjoys the $(L^p - PP)$ property if it has a finite number of ends, all of which are qparabolic for possibly different values of $q > \frac{2p}{p-1}$.
- (2) Corollary 5.6, Proposition 5.8 and Section 6 deal with manifolds of the form $M \setminus K$, where M is a complete Riemannian manifold and K is a compact subset with either capacity or Minkowski-type upper bounds.

We refer the reader to [Mat95, DL08, Gri99] for a background on capacity and parabolicity. The relevant definitions will be also recalled in Section 5.

The main idea for these results is that sets that are sufficiently "small" in a suitable sense do not influence the behavior of solutions to $(-\Delta + 1)u \ge 0$, and parabolicity of a manifold guarantees the same property for the boundary at infinity of M.

To be more precise, we prove the following results:

Proposition 1.5. Let $1 and let <math>M = N \setminus K$, where (N,h) is an n-dimensional complete Riemannian manifold and $K \subset N$ is a compact set. Suppose that the Hausdorff dimension of K satisfies

$$\dim_H(K) < n - \frac{2p}{p-1}.$$

Then M is L^p -Positivity Preserving.

As a matter of fact the conclusion of Proposition 1.5 holds if K is q-polar for some $\frac{2p}{p-1} < q \leq +\infty$, a condition that is implied by the smallness of Hausdorff dimension.

With a stronger assumption on the size of K, it is possible to deal with the threshold dimension as well. In particular, we have the following result. Here, and in the subsequent parts of the paper, given a subset E of a complete Riemannian manifold (N, h), we denote by $B_r(E) = \bigcup_{x \in E} B_r(x)$ its open tubular neighborhood.

Proposition 1.6. Let $1 and let <math>M = N \setminus K$, where (N,h) is an n-dimensional complete Riemannian manifold and $K \subset N$ is a bounded set. If the tubular neighborhoods of K have uniform volume bounds of the form

(1.2)
$$\operatorname{vol}\left(B_r\left(K\right)\right) \le Cr^{\frac{2p}{p-1}}$$

for some C independent of r, then M is L^p -Positivity Preserving.

On the other hand, it is possible to build explicit examples of complete manifolds (M, h) that lose the $(L^p - PP)$ property when a set K of "big size" is removed from them. In particular, Proposition 6.2 shows that if the set K has Hausdorff dimension

(1.3)
$$\dim_H(K) > n - \frac{2p}{p-1},$$

then the $(L^p - PP)$ property does not hold on $M \setminus K$, so that the dimensional threshold $n - \frac{2p}{p-1}$ is essentially sharp.

As alluded to above, the $(L^p - PP)$ property has strong consequences on the spectral theory of Schrödinger operators of the form $\Delta - V$ with singular potential $V \in L^p_{loc}$. In the final Section 7 we will apply our main results to exhibit assumptions ensuring that the Schrödinger operator is essential self-adjoint (when p = 2) or that $C^{\infty}_{c}(M)$ is an L^p -core for $\Delta - V$.

2. Smooth approximation of distributional subsolutions

In the classical potential theory for the Euclidean Laplacian in \mathbb{R}^n (and therefore on any 2-dimensional manifold in isothermal local coordinates) it is known that subharmonic distributions are the monotone limit of smooth subharmonic functions. In particular, given a subharmonic function $u : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$, $u \in L^1_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{R}^n)$, we can consider a $C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ mollifier $\phi_r(x) = r^{-n}\phi(x/r)$ and the one-parameter family of functions $u(x,r) = \phi_r * u$. Using standard estimates, one can show that for all r > 0, u(x,r) are smooth subharmonic functions that, as $r \to 0$, converge monotonically from above to u(x) in the L^1_{loc} sense.

We need to extend this property to the locally uniformly elliptic operator

$$\mathcal{L} = \Delta - \lambda(x)$$

on a Riemannian manifold, $\lambda(x)$ being a smooth function.

Theorem 2.1. Let (M,g) be an open manifold. For any $0 \leq \lambda \in C^{\infty}(M)$, the operator $\mathcal{L} = \Delta - \lambda(x)$ has the property of local smooth monotonic approximation of L^1_{loc} -subsolutions, *i.e.* the following holds.

For every $\Omega \in M$ relatively compact open domain with smooth boundary, there exists $\Omega' \in \Omega \in M$ such that , if $u \in L^1(\Omega)$ solves $\mathcal{L}u \geq 0$ in Ω , then there exists a sequence $\{u_k\} \subseteq C^{\infty}(\overline{\Omega}')$ satisfying the following properties:

- a) $u \leq u_{k+1} \leq u_k$ for all $k \in \mathbb{N}$;
- b) $u_k(x) \to u(x)$ as $k \to +\infty$ for a.e. $x \in \Omega'$;

- c) $\mathcal{L}u_k \geq 0$ in Ω' for all $k \in \mathbb{N}$;
- d) $||u u_k||_{L^1(\Omega')} \to 0 \text{ as } k \to +\infty.$

We preliminary observe that, in order to prove the monotonic approximation, we can replace the Schrödinger operator \mathcal{L} by an operator of the form $\Delta_{\alpha} = \alpha^{-2} \operatorname{div}(\alpha^2 \nabla \cdot)$ for a suitable smooth function $\alpha > 0$. Indeed, given a smooth neighborhood $\Omega \Subset M$ of x_0 , let $\alpha \in C^{\infty}(M)$ be a solution of the problem

$$\begin{cases} \mathcal{L}\alpha = 0, \\ \alpha > 0, \end{cases} \quad \text{on } \Omega$$

Thanks to the maximum principle, such an α can be obtained for instance as a solution of the Dirichlet problem $\mathcal{L}\alpha = 0$ with positive constant boundary data on $\partial\Omega$. We use the following trick introduced by M.H. Protter and H.F. Weinberger in [PW67].

Remark 2.2. The assumption $\lambda \geq 0$ in Theorem 2.1 can be avoided up to taking a small enough neighborhood of x_0 . Indeed, suppose that $\lambda(x_0) < 0$. Since the M is asymptotically Euclidean in x_0 , the constant in the Poincaré inequality can be made arbitrarily small on small domain. Namely, there exists a small enough neighborhood U of x_0 so that

$$\int_{U} -\lambda \varphi^{2} \,\mathrm{d}\mathbf{v} \leq -\frac{\lambda(x_{0})}{2} \int_{U} \varphi^{2} \,\mathrm{d}\mathbf{v} \leq \int_{U} |\nabla \varphi|^{2} \,\mathrm{d}\mathbf{v}, \quad \forall \varphi \in C_{c}^{\infty}(U),$$

i.e., the bottom of the spectrum $\lambda_1^U(-\mathcal{L})$ of $-\mathcal{L} = -\Delta + \lambda$ on U is non-negative. By the monotonicity of $\lambda_1^U(-\mathcal{L})$ with respect to the domain, we thus obtain that $\lambda_1^\Omega(-\mathcal{L}) > 0$ on some smaller domain $\Omega \Subset U$. Accordingly, there exists a strictly positive solution of $\mathcal{L}\alpha = 0$ on Ω .

Lemma 2.3. The function $w \in L^1_{loc}(M)$ is a distributional solution of $\mathcal{L}w \geq 0$ on Ω if and only if w/α is a distributional solution of $\Delta_{\alpha}(w/\alpha) := \alpha^{-2} \operatorname{div}(\alpha^2 \nabla(w/\alpha)) \geq 0$ on Ω .

Proof. Let $0 \leq \varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega)$. Since $\Delta \alpha = \lambda \alpha$, we have

$$\begin{split} \alpha \Delta_{\alpha}(\varphi/\alpha) &= \alpha^{-1} \operatorname{div}(\alpha^{2} \nabla(\varphi/\alpha)) \\ &= \alpha^{-1} \operatorname{div}(\alpha \nabla \varphi - \varphi \nabla \alpha) \\ &= \alpha^{-1} (\alpha \Delta \varphi - \varphi \Delta \alpha) \\ &= \mathcal{L}\varphi. \end{split}$$

Noticing that the operator Δ_{α} is symmetric with respect to the smooth weighted measure $\alpha^2 dv$, we get

$$(\Delta_{\alpha}\frac{w}{\alpha},\alpha\varphi) = \int_{M} \frac{w}{\alpha} \Delta_{\alpha}\frac{\varphi}{\alpha}\alpha^{2} \,\mathrm{d}\mathbf{v} = \int_{M} \frac{w}{\alpha}\alpha^{2}\frac{\mathcal{L}\varphi}{\alpha} \,\mathrm{d}\mathbf{v} = \int_{M} w\mathcal{L}\varphi \,\mathrm{d}\mathbf{v} = (\mathcal{L}w,\varphi).$$

Since $0 \leq \alpha \varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega)$, this concludes the proof of the lemma.

According to this lemma, setting $v = \alpha^{-1}u$, we can infer the conclusion of the theorem from the equivalent statement for the operator Δ_{α} . Indeed, since $v \in L^1_{loc}(\Omega)$ solves $\Delta_{\alpha}v \ge 0$ distributionally in Ω , if we prove that then there exists $\Omega' \subseteq \Omega$ and a sequence $\{v_k\} \subseteq C^{\infty}(\overline{\Omega'})$ satisfying the following properties:

- a') $v \leq v_{k+1} \leq v_k$ for all $k \in \mathbb{N}$;
- b') $v_k(x) \to v(x)$ as $k \to +\infty$ for a.e. $x \in \Omega'$;
- c') $\Delta_{\alpha} v_k \geq 0$ in Ω' for all $k \in \mathbb{N}$.

d') $||v - v_k||_{L^1(\Omega')} \to 0$ as $k \to +\infty$.

then the sequence $u_k = \alpha v_k$ satisfies a), b), c) and d) as desired.

With this preparation, Theorem 2.1 could be proved by exploiting the powerful machinery developed in the axiomatic potential theory. Indeed, according to [Sj73, Theorem 1], v is a Δ_{α} -subharmonic function in the sense of Hervé, [Her62]. Hence, to conclude, we can apply a slightly modified version of [BL13, Theorem 7.1]. Namely, one can verify that Theorem 7.1 in [BL13] works without any change if one uses in its proof the Green function of Ω with null boundary conditions on $\partial\Omega$. The existence of this Green function, in turn, can be deduced using different methods. For instance, from the PDE viewpoint, we can appeal to the fact that the Dirichlet problem on smooth relatively compact domains is uniquely solvable; see the classical [LSW63]. A similar approach is used to obtain the monotonic approximation in [BM22].

It is apparent that this kind of argument is quite involved. Therefore for the reader's convenience, we present a self-contained proof of Theorem 2.1 that does not rely on any abstract potential theory. Instead, it involves a rather different family of approximating functions with a convolution like flavor that, we feel, could be of independent interest.

Proof of Theorem 2.1. Given the existence of local isothermal coordinates, and given that the Laplacian is conformally invariant in dimension 2, the theorem follows easily in this case from the Euclidean case.

If (M,g) has dimension ≥ 3 , by Lemma 2.3 we can focus on the approximation problem for Δ_{α} , which is proportional to the Laplace-Beltrami operator relative to the metric $\tilde{g}_{ij} = \alpha^{\frac{4}{n-2}}g_{ij}$. Thus, up to changing metric, we can simply study the approximation for the standard Laplace-Beltrami operator on the manifold M.

Let Ω be any relatively compact neighborhood of x_0 , and let $\Omega' \in \Omega'' \in \Omega$, with $d(\Omega', \Omega''^C) \geq \epsilon > 0$. Assume for simplicity that Ω has smooth boundary. Let $G_{\Omega}(x, y) = G(x, y)$ be the Green's function of the operator Δ on Ω with Dirichlet boundary conditions, where the signs are chosen so that $\Delta G = -\delta$. We recall some standard facts about the Green's function (see for example [Aub82, theorem 4.13]):

(2.1) G(x, y) is smooth on $\Omega \times \Omega \setminus D$, where $D = \{(x, x) \mid x \in \Omega\}$ is the diagonal

- $(2.2) \qquad G(x,y) > 0$
- (2.3) $G(x,y) \le Cd(x,y)^{2-n}$
- $(2.4) \qquad |\nabla G(x,y)| \le Cd(x,y)^{1-n}$
- $(2.5) \qquad G(x,y) = G(y,x)$
- (2.6) $\Delta_x G(x,y) = \Delta_y G(x,y) = -\delta_{x=y}$

In the following, we will denote $G_x(y) = G(x, y)$ when x is fixed. Thus we can also define the level sets $G_x^{-1}(t) = \{y \in M \ s.t. \ G_x(y) = t\} \subset M$. Moreover, $\nabla_y G_x(y) = \nabla_y G(x, y)$ denotes the gradient of G w.r.t. y. We will drop the subscript when there is no risk of confusion ¹. It can be convenient sometimes to extend the definition of G to $M \times M$ by setting it to be 0 outside $\Omega \times \Omega$. This however turns G into a non C^1 function over $\partial\Omega$, and (2.4), (2.6) hold

¹it is worth mentioning that while G(x, y) is symmetric in x and y, this does not mean that $\nabla_x G(x, y) = \pm \nabla_y G(x, y)$. Consider for example the symmetric function $f : \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{R}$ given by f(x, y) = xy. However, since

only on $\Omega \times \Omega$.

Following a similar approach to the one in [BL13], see also [Ni07] for a relevant representation formula for smooth functions, we can use the Green's function to construct explicitly the approximating sequence v_k . Let $\psi : \mathbb{R} \to [0, 1]$ be a smooth function such that

(2.7)
$$\dot{\psi} \ge 0$$
 $\operatorname{supp}\left(\dot{\psi}\right) \subseteq [-1;1]$, $\int_{\mathbb{R}} \dot{\psi} = 1$.

Define the one parameter family of functions

(2.8)
$$v(x,r) = \int_{M} \dot{\psi} \left(G(x,y) - r \right) u(y) \left| \nabla_{y} G(x,y) \right|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}v(y) \, .$$

For convenience, we will drop the integration symbol dv(y) when there is no risk of confusion.

Since $\operatorname{supp}\left(\dot{\psi}\right) \subseteq [-1;1]$, and since G(x,y) is smooth as long as $x \neq y \iff G(x,y) \neq \infty$, the function v(x,r) is smooth in x for all $r < \infty$ fixed. Using the coarea formula, we can re-write v(x,r) as

(2.9)
$$v(x,r) = \int_{M} \dot{\psi} (G(x,y) - r) u(y) |\nabla G(x,y)|^{2} = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} ds \ \dot{\psi}(s-r) \int_{G_{x}^{-1}(s)} u(y) |\nabla G(x,y)| .$$

Philosophically, v(x,r) plays the role of a mollified u(x) on the ball $B_{r^{2-n}}(x)$ as $r \to \infty$.

Staying away from the boundary of Ω . A technical point needed for the proof of all the properties that we want to show is that we need to "stay away from the boundary of Ω ". What this means will become clear in the computations below, but for the moment let us mention that we can fix $r_0 \gg 0$ in such a way that for all $r \geq r_0$:

(2.10)
$$\forall x \in \Omega', \ \forall y \in \Omega''^C \qquad \psi(G(x,y)-r) = 0.$$

This is possible because of the definition of ψ and the upper bounds in (2.4).

Our final approximating sequence will be defined by

(2.11)
$$v_k(x) = v(x, r_0 + k).$$

the usual Green's function in \mathbb{R}^n is translation invariant, $G(x,y) = |x-y|^{2-n}$, then in this case $\nabla_x G(x,y) = -\nabla_y G(x,y)$. This is not the case on a Riemannian manifold.

Proof of monotonicity. Assuming that u is smooth, and denoting n the outward normal to the level sets $G_x^{-1}(t)$, we compute the derivative of v(x, r) wrt the parameter r by:

$$(2.12) \qquad \qquad \frac{\partial}{\partial r}v(x,r) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} ds - \ddot{\psi}(s-r)\int_{G_x^{-1}(s)} u(y) |\nabla G| = \\ = \int_{\mathbb{R}} ds - \ddot{\psi}(s-r)\int_{G_x=s} u(y)g(\nabla G, -n) = \\ = \int ds \ \ddot{\psi}(s-r)\int_{G_x\geq s} g(\nabla u, \nabla G) + \underbrace{\int ds \ \ddot{\psi}(s-r)}_{=0} \underbrace{\int_{G_x\geq s} u(y)\Delta_y G_x}_{=u(x) \text{ indep. of } s} = \\ = \int ds \ \ddot{\psi}(s-r)\int_s^{\infty} dt \int_{G_x=t} g\left(\nabla u, \frac{\nabla G}{|\nabla G|}\right) =$$

integrating by parts, since $\dot{\psi}$ has compact support the boundary term vanishes and we're left with:

$$= + \int ds \ \dot{\psi}(s-r) \int_{G_x=s} g\left(\nabla u, \frac{\nabla G}{|\nabla G|}\right) = - \int ds \ \dot{\psi}(s-r) \int_{G_x=s} g\left(\nabla u, n\right) =$$
$$= - \int ds \ \dot{\psi}(s-r) \int_{G_x\geq s} \Delta u = - \int_M \Delta u \int ds \ \dot{\psi}(s-r) \chi_{G_x\geq s} =$$
$$= \int_M \Delta u \int_{-\infty}^{G_x(y)} ds \ \dot{\psi}(s-r) = - \int_M \Delta u \cdot \psi(G_x(y)-r) \,.$$

We can conclude that

(2.13)
$$\frac{\partial}{\partial r}v(x,r) = -\int_M \Delta u \cdot \psi(G_x(y) - r) \,.$$

Now by the definition of r_0 in (2.10), if $r \ge r_0$ then for all $x \in \Omega'$ the support of $\psi(G_x(y) - r)$ is contained in Ω'' , and so $\psi(G_x(y) - r)$ is a non-negative smooth function of y^{-2} . Since $\psi(s) = \int_{-\infty}^{s} \dot{\psi}(s) \ge 0$, we can use the distributional subharmonicity of u to conclude that

(2.14)
$$\frac{\partial}{\partial r}v(x,r) = -\int_M \Delta u \cdot \psi(G_x(y) - r) = -\int_M u \cdot \Delta \left[\psi(G_x(y) - r)\right] \le 0$$

Since both the first and the third term in the last chain of equality pass to the limit as $u_j \to u$ in L^1_{loc} , this last inequality holds for all $u \in L^1$ that are distributionally subharmonic, smoothness of u is not necessary here.

Proof of subharmonicity. We proceed in a similar way for the proof of subharmonicity of v(x,r) (here r is fixed, and we study the subharmonicity in $x \in M$). Assuming as above that u is smooth, we can compute

$$(2.15) v(x,r) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} ds \ \dot{\psi}(s-r) \int_{G_x=s} u \left| \nabla G \right| = -\int_{\mathbb{R}} ds \ \dot{\psi}(s-r) \int_{G_x=s} u \ g \left(\nabla G, -n \right) = u(x) - \int_{\mathbb{R}} ds \ \dot{\psi}(s-r) \int_{G\geq s} g \left(\nabla u, \nabla G \right) .$$

²the problem is that G(x,y) is the Green's function of Ω , so it is C^0 but not C^1 over $\partial\Omega$

Thus, rearranging the terms, we get

$$(2.16) v(x,r) - u(x) = -\int_{\mathbb{R}} ds \ \dot{\psi}(s-r) \int_{G \ge s} g\left(\nabla u, \nabla G\right) = = -\int_{\mathbb{R}} ds \ \dot{\psi}(s-r) \left[\int_{G=s} G \ g\left(\nabla u, n\right) - \int_{G_x \ge s} G\Delta u \right] = = -\int_{\mathbb{R}} ds \ \dot{\psi}(s-r) \int_{G_x \ge s} (s-G)\Delta u = = -\int_{\Omega} \Delta u \int ds \ (s-G(x,y)) \dot{\psi}(s-r) \chi_{G_x \ge s}$$

Let $\hat{\psi}(t) = \int_{-\infty}^{t} ds \psi(s)$ be the primitive of ψ . Notice that

(2.17)
$$\int ds \ (s - G(x, y))\dot{\psi}(s - r)\chi_{G_x \ge s} = \\ = \int_{-\infty}^{G(x, y)} ds \ s\dot{\psi}(s - r) - G(x, y) \int_{-\infty}^{G(x, y)} ds \ \dot{\psi}(s - r) = \\ = G\psi(G - r) - \hat{\psi}(G - r) - G\psi(G - r) = -\hat{\psi}(G(x, y) - r) \,.$$

Summing up, we have that, if u is smooth,

(2.18)
$$v(x,r) - u(x) = \int_{\Omega} \hat{\psi}(G(x,y) - r)\Delta u(y) dx$$

We can compute the Laplacian of v(x, r) by

(2.19)
$$\Delta_x v(x,r) - \Delta_x u(x) = \int_M \Delta_x (\hat{\psi}(G(x,y)-r)) \Delta_y u(y) \, \mathrm{dv}(y) \, dv(y)$$

By direct computation:

(2.20)
$$\Delta \left[\hat{\psi}(G(x,y)-r) \right] = \nabla_i \left[\psi(G(x,y)-r) \nabla_i G(x,y) \right] = \\ = \dot{\psi}(G(x,y)-r) \left| \nabla G(x,y) \right|^2 + \psi(G(x,y)-r) \Delta G(x,y) = \\ = \dot{\psi}(G(x,y)-r) \left| \nabla G(x,y) \right|^2 - \psi(G(x,y)-r) \delta_{x=y} = \dot{\psi}(G(x,y)-r) \left| \nabla G(x,y) \right|^2 - \delta_{x=y} + \dot{\psi}(G(x,y)-r) \left| \nabla G(x,y) \right|^2 + \dot{\psi}(G(x,y)-r) \left| \nabla G(x,y) \right|^2 - \delta_{x=y} + \dot{\psi}(G(x,y)-r) \left| \nabla G(x,y) \right|^2 +$$

Thus we obtain that

$$(2.21) \qquad \Delta_x v(x,r) - \Delta_x u(x) = -\Delta_x u(x) + \int_{\Omega} \dot{\psi}(G(x,y)-r) \left|\nabla_x G\right|^2 \Delta u(y) \,\mathrm{dv}(y) \,,$$
$$\Delta_x v(x,r) = \int_{\Omega} \dot{\psi}(G(x,y)-r) \left|\nabla_x G\right|^2 \Delta u \,\mathrm{dv}(y) = \int_{\Omega} u \,\Delta_y \left[\dot{\psi}(G(x,y)-r) \left|\nabla_x G\right|^2\right] \,\mathrm{dv}(y) \,.$$

The last equality makes sense also if u is simply in L^1_{loc} and not smooth. Arguing as in the proof of monotonicity, if $r \ge r_0$ and $x \in \Omega'$, G(x, y) is smooth in this integral, and the distributional subharmonicity of u allows us to conclude that

(2.22)
$$\Delta_x v(x,r) \ge 0,$$

as desired.

Proof of L^1 convergence. In order to show that $v(x,r) \to v(x)$ in the $L^1(\Omega')$ sense as $r \to \infty$, we will use the equality (2.18) and the fact that, in the distributional sense, Δu is a finite (non-negative) measure on the set Ω'' .

Observe that if u is a smooth subharmonic function, then by (2.18):

(2.23)
$$v(x,r) - u(x) = \int_{\Omega} \hat{\psi}(G-r)\Delta u$$

Thus the $L^1(\Omega')$ norm of v(x,r) - u(x) is

(2.24)
$$\int_{\Omega'} |v(x,r) - u(x)| \, \mathrm{dv}(x) = \int_{\Omega'} v(x,r) - u(x) \, \mathrm{dv}(x) = \int_{\Omega'} \hat{\psi}(G(x,y) - r)\Delta u(y) \, \mathrm{dv}(x) \, \mathrm{dv}(y) = \int_{\Omega} \Delta u(y) \underbrace{\int_{\Omega'} \hat{\psi}(G(x,y) - r) \, \mathrm{dv}(x)}_{:=h(y,r)} \, \mathrm{dv}(y) \, .$$

By the choice of r_0 in (2.10), the support of h is contained in $\overline{\Omega''}$.

We claim that h is a Lipschitz function and $\lim_{r\to\infty} |h(y,r)|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega'')} = 0$. Indeed, we observe that

(2.25)
$$\nabla h = \int dx \ \psi(G(x,y) - r) \nabla G(x,y) \,,$$

and as long as $r \ge r_0$ and $x \in \Omega'$, $\psi(G(x, y) - r)\nabla G(x, y)$ is a smooth function of y away from x and supported in Ω'' and the estimates in (2.4) hold. Thus we obtain that h is a Lipschitz function.

Moreover, note that

(2.26)
$$\hat{\psi}(G(x,y)-r) \le \max \{G(x,y)-r+1;0\} \le \max \{Cd(x,y)^{2-n}-r+1;0\}$$

Now, for a subharmonic function $u \in L^1$, we can use this fact to prove that the sequence v(x,r) is an L^1 Cauchy sequence as $r \to \infty$. Indeed, for R > r > 0,

(2.27)
$$\int_{\Omega'} |v(x,r) - v(x,R)| \, \mathrm{dv}(x) = \int_{\Omega'} v(x,r) - v(x,R) \, \mathrm{dv}(x) =$$
$$= \iint_{\Omega' \times \Omega} \left[\hat{\psi}(G(x,y) - r) - \hat{\psi}(G(x,y) - R) \right] \Delta u(y) \, \mathrm{dv}(x) \, \mathrm{dv}(y) =$$
$$= \int_{\Omega} \Delta u(y) \underbrace{\int_{\Omega'} \left[\hat{\psi}(G(x,y) - r) - \hat{\psi}(G(x,y) - R) \right] \, \mathrm{dv}(x) \, \mathrm{dv}(y) \, \mathrm{d$$

h(y, r, R) is a smooth function, so this equality makes sense distributionally. Moreover, h(y,r,R) is a uniformly bounded sequence in C^0 , that converges to 0 as $r \to \infty$. Thus v(x,r) is an L^1 Cauchy sequence in r.

In order to prove that $v(x,r) \to u(x)$ as $r \to \infty$, we will prove that a convex combination of v(x,r) for some $r \ge r_0$ converges to u(x). This and the L^1 convergence of v(x,r) prove the original convergence.

In particular, for all r_0 fix some function $\alpha_{r_0}(r)$ such that

- $\alpha_{r_0} \in C_c^{\infty}([0;\infty))$ $\int \alpha_{r_0}(r) dr = 1$
- $\forall r, \ 0 \le \alpha_{r_0}(r) \le \frac{1}{r}$

• if $r \le r_0$ or $r \ge 10r_0$, $\alpha_{r_0}(r) = 0$

Since $\int_{r_0}^{10r_0} \frac{dr}{r} = \ln(10) > 1$, this is possible. Consider the convex combinations

(2.28)
$$w(x,r_0) := \int \alpha_{r_0}(r)v(x,r)dr = \int_0^\infty ds \int_{G(x,y)=s} u(y) |\nabla G| \int dr \alpha_{r_0}(r)\dot{\psi}(s-r) = \int_M u(y) |\nabla G|^2 \int dr \alpha_{r_0}(r)\dot{\psi}(G(x,y)-r) dv(y) \,.$$

Notice that by Cheng-Yau gradient estimates applied on a ball $B_{d(x,y)/3}(x)$, the positive harmonic function G satisfies

(2.29)
$$\frac{|\nabla G|}{G} \le c(d(x,y)^{-1}+1),$$

and since $G(x,y) \leq Cd(x,y)^{2-n}$, for $\bar{r} \gg 1$ we have

$$(2.30) |w(x,\bar{r}) - u(x)| \leq \int_{M} |u(y) - u(x)| |\nabla G|^{2} \int dr \alpha_{\bar{r}}(r) \dot{\psi}(G(x,y) - r) \, \mathrm{dv}(y) \leq \\ \leq \int_{M} |u(y) - u(x)| \, d(x,y)^{-2} G^{2}(x,y) \frac{C}{G(x,y) - 1} \mathbf{1}_{\{\bar{r} - 1 \leq G(x,y) \leq 10\bar{r} + 1\}} \, \mathrm{dv}(y) \leq \\ \leq C \int_{A_{\bar{r}}(x)} \frac{1}{d(x,y)^{n}} |u(y) - u(x)| \, \mathrm{dv}(y) \,,$$

where $A_{\bar{r}}(x) = \left\{ (c^{-1}(10\bar{r}+1))^{1/(2-n)} \le d(x,y) \le (C^{-1}(\bar{r}-1))^{1/(2-n)} \right\}$. The last inequality is due to the local estimate $G(x,y) \ge c d(x,y)^{2-n}$ on Ω' ; see for instance [MRS22, Theorem 2.4]. Let x be a Lebesgue point for u, then $|w(x,\bar{r}) - u(x)| \to 0$, and this proves a.e. convergence to u(x) for the convex combination $w(x,\bar{r})$, and thus also for the original v(x,r).

In the following, we will assume that either $\lambda(x) \equiv 0$ or $\lambda(x) = \lambda$ is a positive constant. For each of these choices of λ , the existence of a smooth local monotone approximation has striking consequences in the regularity theory of subharmonic distributions or on the validity of a variant of the traditional *Kato inequality*.

In the next two sections we are going to analyze separately these applications.

3. Improved regularity of positive subharmonic distributions

By a subharmonic distribution on a domain $\Omega \subseteq M$ we mean a function $u \in L^1_{loc}(\Omega)$ satisfying the inequality $\Delta u \geq 0$ in the sense of distributions. Note that, in this case, Δu is a positive Radon measure.

Using the fact that a local monotone approximation exists, positive subharmonic distributions are necessarily in $W_{loc}^{1,2}$. Indeed an even stronger property can be proved, i.e., $u^{p/2} \in W_{loc}^{1,2}$ for all $p \in (1, \infty)$. This is the content of the next Theorem. To the best of our knowledge, in this generality the result is new also in the Euclidean setting.

Theorem 3.1. Let (M,g) be a Riemannian manifold. Let $u \ge 0$ be an $L^1_{loc}(M)$ -subharmonic distribution. Then, $u \in L^{\infty}_{loc}$ and $u^{s/2} \in W^{1,2}_{loc}$ for any $s \in (1,\infty)$.

Moreover, for all $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(M)$ and $1 < s \leq p$, we have the estimate

$$(3.1) \quad \frac{(s-1)^2}{s^2} \int_{\{\varphi \ge 1\}} |\nabla u^{s/2}|^2 \le \int_M u^s |\nabla \varphi|^2 \le \left(\int_{\operatorname{supp}(\nabla \phi)} u^p\right)^{s/p} \left(\int_M |\nabla \varphi|^{\frac{2p}{p-s}}\right)^{(p-s)/p}$$

Proof. Fix $1 < s \le p < +\infty$ and let $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega)$ to be a cut-off function such that $0 \le \varphi \le 1$ and $\varphi \equiv 1$ on some bounded open set $\Omega_1 \neq \emptyset$. Fix a bounded open set Ω such that $\operatorname{supp}(\varphi) \Subset \Omega \Subset M$. According to Theorem 2.1 there is a smooth approximation of u

 $u_k \geq u_{k+1} \geq u \geq 0$

by (classical) solutions of $\Delta u_k \ge 0$ on Ω . Note that, up to replacing u_k with $u_k + 1/k$, we can suppose that $u_k > 0$. Now, define $\psi = u_k^{s-1}\varphi^2$. Since the u_k 's are smooth, strictly positive and subharmonic, we obtain

(3.2)

$$0 \ge -\int_{M} \Delta u_{k} \psi$$

$$= \int_{M} g(\nabla u_{k}, \nabla \psi)$$

$$= (s-1) \int_{M} \varphi^{2} u_{k}^{s-2} |\nabla u_{k}|^{2} + 2 \int_{M} \varphi u_{k}^{s-1} g(\nabla u_{k}, \nabla \varphi)$$

$$\ge (s-1-\varepsilon) \int_{M} \varphi^{2} u_{k}^{s-2} |\nabla u_{k}|^{2} - \varepsilon^{-1} \int_{M} u_{k}^{s} |\nabla \varphi|^{2},$$

for any $\varepsilon \in (0, s - 1)$. Elaborating, we get the Caccioppoli inequality

(3.3)
$$\varepsilon(s-1-\varepsilon)\int_{\Omega_1} u_k^{s-2} |\nabla u_k|^2 \leq \varepsilon(s-1-\varepsilon)\int_M \varphi^2 u_k^{s-2} |\nabla u_k|^2$$
$$\leq \int_M u_k^s |\nabla \varphi|^2$$
$$\leq \|\nabla \varphi\|_{\infty}^2 \int_{\Omega} u_s^p.$$

Choosing $\epsilon = (s-1)/2$ and using the fact that $u_k \ge u_{k+1} > 0$, this latter implies

(3.4)
$$\int_{\Omega_1} |\nabla u_k^{s/2}|^2 = \frac{s^2}{4} \int_{\Omega_1} u_k^{s-2} |\nabla u_k|^2 \le \frac{s^2}{(s-1)^2} \int_{\Omega} u_k^s |\nabla \varphi|^2 \le \frac{s^2 ||\nabla \varphi||_{\infty}^2}{(s-1)^2} \int_{\Omega} u_1^s,$$

Noticing also that $||u_k^{s/2}||_{L^2(\Omega_1)} \leq ||u_1^{s/2}||_{L^2(\Omega_1)}$, we have thus obtained that the sequence $\{u_k^{s/2}\}$ is bounded in $W^{1,2}(\Omega_1)$, hence weakly converges in $W^{1,2}(\Omega_1)$ (up to extract a subsequence) to some $v \in W^{1,2}(\Omega_1)$. Since $u_k^{s/2}$ converges point-wise a.e. to $u^{s/2}$, it holds necessarily $v = u^{s/2}$ a.e. on Ω_1 . In particular, $u^{s/2} \in W^{1,2}$ in a neighborhood in Ω_1 . Moreover, letting $k \to \infty$ (along the subsequence) in (3.4), we obtain

$$\int_{\Omega_1} |\nabla u^{s/2}|^2 \leq \frac{s^2}{(s-1)^2} \int_{\Omega} u^s |\nabla \varphi|^2 \leq \frac{s^2}{(s-1)^2} \left(\int_{\mathrm{supp}(\nabla \phi)} u^p \right)^{s/p} \left(\int_M |\nabla \varphi|^{\frac{2p}{p-s}} \right)^{(p-s)/p},$$

where we used the Hölder inequality in the last step.

,

4. A VARIANT OF THE KATO INEQUALITY

The original inequality by T. Kato, [Kat72, Lemma A], states that if $u \in L^1_{loc}(M)$ satisfies $\Delta u \in L^1_{loc}(M)$ then

or, equivalently, if we set
$$u_{+} = \max(u, 0) = (u + |u|)/2$$
, it holds

$$\Delta u_+ \ge \mathbb{1}_{\{u>0\}} \Delta u_-$$

Note that, in these assumptions, $|\nabla u| \in L^1_{loc}(M)$ (see [Kat72, Lemma 1]) and, therefore, $u \in W^{1,1}_{loc}(M)$.

Under the sole requirement that $u \in W_{loc}^{1,1}(M)$ is such that $\Delta u = \mu$ is a (signed) Radon measure, a precise form of the Kato inequality was proved by A. Ancona in [Anc09, Theorem 5.1] elaborating on ideas contained in the paper [Fug92] by B. Fuglede.

In the special case where $M = \mathbb{R}^n$ and Δ is the Euclidean Laplacian, H. Brezis, [Bre84, Lemma A.1] and [Pon16, Proposition 6.9], observed that the local regularity of the function can be replaced by the condition that u satisfies a differential inequality of the form $\Delta u \geq f$ in the sense of distributions, where $f \in L^1_{loc}$. The proof uses standard mollifiers to approximate u by smooth solutions of the same inequality and, in particular, it works locally on 2-dimensional Riemannian manifolds thanks to the existence of isothermal local coordinates. In the next result, we extend its validity to higher dimensional manifolds by using the existence of a sequence of smooth subharmonic approximations.

Proposition 4.1 (Brezis-Kato inequality). Let (M, g) be a Riemannian manifold. If $u \in L^1_{loc}(M)$ satisfies $\Delta u \geq f$ in the sense of distributions, for some $f \in L^1_{loc}(M)$, then $u_+ \in L^1_{loc}(M)$ is a distributional solution of $\Delta u_+ \geq 1_{\{u>0\}}f$.

We shall use the following approximation Lemma, see [Kat72, Lemma 2].

Lemma 4.2. Let $u \in L^1_{loc}(M)$ satisfy $\Delta u \in L^1_{loc}(M)$. Then, for any fixed compact coordinate domain $\Omega \subseteq M$, there exists a sequence of functions $u_k \in C^{\infty}(\Omega)$ such that

$$u_k \xrightarrow{L^1(\Omega)} u \quad and \quad \Delta u_k \xrightarrow{L^1(\Omega)} \Delta u.$$

Proof (of Proposition 4.1). We fix a smooth coordinate domain $\Omega \Subset M$ where subharmonic distributions posses a monotone approximation by smooth subharmonic functions. We consider the Dirichlet problem

$$\begin{cases} \Delta g = f & \text{in } \Omega \\ g = 0 & \text{on } \partial \Omega \end{cases}$$

and we note that, since $f \in L^1(\Omega)$, then it has a unique solution $g \in W_0^{1,1}(\Omega)$; see [LSW63, Theorem 5.1]. The new function

$$w = u - g \in L^1(\Omega)$$

is a subharmonic distribution, namely, $\Delta w \geq 0$.

Let $w_k \ge w_{k+1} \ge w$ be a monotonic approximation of w by smooth solutions of $\Delta w_k \ge 0$ and define

$$u_k = w_k + g.$$

Note that, by construction,

(4.1)
$$i) u_k \searrow u \text{ a.e. in } \Omega, \quad ii) u_k \to u \text{ in } L^1(\Omega), \quad iii) \Delta u_k \ge f \text{ in } \Omega.$$

Moreover, since the w_k are smooth,

$$u_k \in L^1(\Omega)$$
 and $\Delta u_k \in L^1(\Omega)$.

According to Lemma 4.2, for each fixed k, let $\{u_k^n\}_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ be a sequence of smooth functions satisfying

$$u_k^n \xrightarrow{L^1(\Omega)} u_k$$
 and $\Delta u_k^n \xrightarrow{L^1(\Omega)} \Delta u_k$, as $n \to +\infty$.

Now, let $H : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ be a smooth function satisfying $H'(t), H''(t) \ge 0$. For any $n \ge 1$,

$$\Delta(H(u_k^n)) \ge H'(u_k^n) \Delta u_k^n.$$

For every $0 \leq \varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega)$,

(4.2)
$$\int_{\Omega} H(u_k^n) \Delta \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\Omega} \Delta (H(u_k^n)) \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x \ge \int_{\Omega} \Delta u_k^n H'(u_k^n) \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x$$

We apply this latter with $H(t) = H_{\varepsilon}(t) = (t + \sqrt{t^2 + \varepsilon})/2$. First, we let $n \to \infty$. Using the dominated convergence theorem we get

$$\left| \int_{\Omega} (H_{\varepsilon}(u_k^n) - H_{\varepsilon}(u_k)) \Delta \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x \right| \le \|H_{\varepsilon}'\|_{L^{\infty}} \|\Delta \varphi\|_{L^{\infty}} \int_{\Omega} |u_k^n - u_k| \, \mathrm{d}x \longrightarrow 0,$$

and

$$\begin{aligned} \left| \int_{\Omega} \Delta u_k^n H_{\varepsilon}'(u_k^n) \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x - \int_{\Omega} \Delta u_k H_{\varepsilon}'(u_k) \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x \right| \\ \leq \left| \int_{\Omega} (\Delta u_k^n - \Delta u_k) H_{\varepsilon}'(u_k^n) \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x \right| + \left| \int_{\Omega} \Delta u_k (H_{\varepsilon}'(u_k^n) - H_{\varepsilon}'(u_k)) \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x \right| \\ \leq \|H_{\varepsilon}'\|_{L^{\infty}} \|\varphi\|_{L^{\infty}} \int_{\Omega} |\Delta u_k^n - \Delta u_k| \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} \Delta u_k |H_{\varepsilon}'(u_k^n) - H_{\varepsilon}'(u_k)| \, |\varphi| \, \mathrm{d}x \longrightarrow 0. \end{aligned}$$

Therefore, (4.1), (4.2) and the fact that $H'_{\varepsilon}, \varphi \geq 0$, yield

(4.3)
$$\int_{\Omega} H_{\varepsilon}(u_k) \Delta \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x \ge \int_{\Omega} H'_{\varepsilon}(u_k) \Delta u_k \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x \ge \int_{\Omega} H'_{\varepsilon}(u_k) f \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Next we recall that $f \in L^1$ and, by (4.1) ii), $u_k \to u$ in $L^1(\Omega)$. Thus, repeating the above estimates we can take the limit as $k \to +\infty$ in (4.3) and get

$$\int_{\Omega} H_{\varepsilon}(u) \Delta \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x \ge \int_{\Omega} H_{\varepsilon}'(u) f \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Finally, we note that $H_{\varepsilon}(t) \to t_+$ uniformly on \mathbb{R} . Moreover the $H'_{\varepsilon}(t)$ are uniformly bounded both in ε and in t, and converge pointwise a.e. as $\varepsilon \to 0$ to the characteristic function $1_{(0,+\infty)}(t)$. Letting $\varepsilon \to 0$ and applying again the dominated convergence theorem gives

$$\int_{\Omega} u_{+} \Delta \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x \ge \int_{\Omega} \mathbf{1}_{\{u > 0\}} f \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x,$$

i.e.

$$\Delta u \ge 1_{\{u>0\}} f$$
 distributionally in Ω .

In order to conclude the proof, take a covering of M by coordinate domains $\Omega_j \Subset M$ where the monotone approximation exists and consider a subordinated partition of unity $\{\eta_k\}$ such that $\eta_j \in C_c^{\infty}(\tilde{\Omega}_j)$ and $\sum_j \eta_j = 1$. Given $\psi \in C_c^{\infty}(M)$, one has

$$\int_{M} u_{+} \Delta \psi \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{v} = \sum_{j} \int_{M} u_{+} \Delta(\eta_{j}\psi) \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{v} \ge \sum_{j} \int_{\tilde{\Omega}_{j}} \mathbf{1}_{\{u>0\}} f\eta_{j}\psi \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{v} = \int_{M} \mathbf{1}_{\{u>0\}} f\psi \, \mathrm{d}\mathbf{v}.$$

A direct application of Theorem 3.1 and Proposition 4.1 gives the following

Corollary 4.3. Let (M,g) be a Riemannian manifold. If $u \in L^1_{loc}(M)$ satisfies $\mathcal{L}u = \Delta u - \lambda u \geq 0$, with $\lambda \geq 0$, then $u_+ \in L^1_{loc}(M)$ is a non-negative subharmonic distribution, i.e., $\Delta u_+ \geq 0$. In particular, $u_+ \in L^{\infty}_{loc}(M)$ and, for any $p \in (1, +\infty)$, $u_+^{p/2} \in W^{1,2}_{loc}(M)$.

Remark 4.4. It is also possible to prove Corollary 4.3 by adapting the proof in [Bre84, Lemma A.1] and [Pon16, Proposition 6.9] to the Riemannian setting, up to replacing the approximation by convolution used therein with the monotone approximation provided by Theorem 2.1. However, this latter strategy seems not to work for general $f \in L^1_{loc}$ (i.e. not of the form λu), as in Proposition 4.1. Although the special case $f = \lambda u$ would be enough for what needed in this article, we decided to state and prove the general form of the Brezis-Kato inequality as we feel that it can be useful to study more general PDEs on manifolds.

Once we have a Brezis-Kato inequality, the L^p -PP property enters in the realm of Liouvilletype theorems for L^p -subharmonic distributions. This is explained in the next

Lemma 4.5. Let (M,g) be any Riemannian manifold. Consider the following L^p -Liouville property for subharmonic distributions, with $p \in (1,\infty)$:

$$(L - Sub_p) \qquad \qquad \begin{cases} \Delta u \ge 0 \text{ on } M\\ u \ge 0 \text{ a.e. on } M\\ u \in L^p(M), \end{cases} \implies u \equiv const \text{ a.e. on } M.$$

Then

 $(L - Sub_p) \implies (L^p - PP).$

Proof. Suppose $u \in L^p(M)$ satisfies $\Delta u \leq u$. By Proposition 4.1,

$$\Delta(-u)_+ \ge (-u)_+ \ge 0 \text{ on } M,$$

i.e. $(-u)_+ \ge 0$ is a subharmonic distribution. Obviously, $(-u)_+ \in L^p(M)$. It follows from $(L - Sub_p)$ that $(-u)_+ = 0$ a.e. on M. This means precisely that $u \ge 0$ a.e. on M, thus proving the validity of $(L^p - PP)$.

5. Parabolicity, capacity and $(L^p - PP)$ property

Recall that, given $\Omega \subset M$ a connected domain in M and $D \subset \Omega$ a compact set, for $1 \leq p < \infty$, the *p*-capacity of D in Ω is defined by $\operatorname{Cap}_p(D,\Omega) := \inf \int_{\Omega} |d\varphi|^p$, where the infimum is among all Lipschitz functions compactly supported in Ω such that $\varphi \geq 1$ on D. Moreover, D is said to be *p*-polar if $\operatorname{Cap}_p(D,\Omega) = 0$ for every $\Omega \supseteq D$. Finally, M is *p*-parabolic if there exists a compact set $D \subset M$ with non empty interior such that $\operatorname{Cap}_p(D,M) = 0$. In case M has nonempty compact boundary $\partial M \neq \emptyset$, we call M *p*-parabolic if its Riemannian double $\mathcal{D}(M)$ is *p*-parabolic. This, in particular, applies to the ends of a manifold with respect to a given smooth compact domain. These are understood in the wide sense of non-compact components obtained by removing the smooth compact set. Note also that any compact manifold with (or without) boundary is *p*-parabolic for every $1 < q < +\infty$.

Theorem 5.1. Let $p \in (1,\infty)$. Let M be an open connected (not necessarily complete) manifold with a finite number of ends E_1, \ldots, E_N . If each end E_j is q_j parabolic for some $\frac{2p}{p-1} < q_j \le \infty$, then $(L - Sub_p)$ holds on M, so that in particular M is L^p -PP.

Proof. Let U be a compact set disconnecting M, so that $M = U \cup (\bigcup_{j=1}^{N} E_j)$ and let $u \in L^p(M)$ be a non-negative subharmonic function. Since $u \in L^{\infty}_{loc}$, we have that $||u||_{L^{\infty}(U)} < \infty$. Fix an end E_J and define the new function

$$u_J := \begin{cases} (u - \|u\|_{L^{\infty}(U)})_+, & \text{in } E_J, \\ 0, & \text{elsewhere.} \end{cases}$$

Note that also u_J is non-negative, subharmonic and in $L^p(M)$. Let $\{M_k\}$ be an exhaustion of M, i.e. $M_k \in M_{k+1}$ are compact and $M = \bigcup_k M_k$, and assume wlog that $M_1 \supset U$. By definition of q_J -parabolicity of the end E_J , we can find a sequence of smooth compactly supported cut-offs $\{\varphi_k\} = \{\varphi_{J,k}\}$ such that $\varphi_k \equiv 1$ on $M_k \cup E_J^C$ and $\|\nabla \varphi_k\|_{L^{q_J}(E_J)} \to 0$ as $k \to \infty$. Applying (3.1) to u_J with $\varphi = \varphi_k$ and $2p/(p-s) = q_J$, i.e. $s = \frac{q_J-2}{q_J}p$, we get that for all k:

(5.1)
$$\int_{\{\varphi_k \ge 1\}} |\nabla u_J^{s/2}|^2 \le C \left(\int_{\operatorname{supp}(\nabla \phi_k)} u_J^p \right)^{s/p} \left(\int_M |\nabla \varphi_k|^{q_J} \right)^{\frac{2}{q_J}},$$

Taking the limit as $k \to \infty$, we deduce that u_J is constant, hence null, on E_J . In particular u is bounded on E_J , so that $u \in L^{\frac{pq_J}{q_J-2}}(E_J)$.

Now, by (3.1) we get

$$\frac{(p-1)^2}{p^2} \int_{\{\varphi \ge 1\}} |\nabla u^{p/2}|^2 \le \int_M u^p |\nabla \varphi|^2$$
$$= \int_U u^p |\nabla \varphi|^2 + \sum_{j=1}^N \int_{E_j} u^p |\nabla \varphi|^2$$

for any $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(M)$. Insert in this latter $\varphi = \varphi_k$, where $\{\varphi_k\}$ is a family of cut-offs such that $\varphi_k \equiv 1$ on M_k and, for any $j = 1, \ldots, N$, $\|\nabla \varphi_k\|_{L^{q_j}(E_j)} \to 0$ as $k \to \infty$. Thus,

(5.2)
$$\int_{\{\varphi_k \ge 1\}} |\nabla u^{p/2}|^2 \le \frac{p^2}{(p-1)^2} \sum_{j=1}^N \left(\int_{E_j} u^{\frac{pq_j}{q_j-2}} \right)^{(q_j-2)/q_j} \left(\int_{E_j} |\nabla \varphi_k|^{q_j} \right)^{2/q_j}$$

goes to 0 as $k \to \infty$. Hence u is constant, and Lemma 4.5 concludes the proof.

Here we point out some immediate consequences of the previous theorem. First, we can interpret the ∞ -parabolicity of the whole manifold as the geodesic completeness; see e.g. [PS14] and also [AMP21]. This implies the following

Corollary 5.2. Let $p \in (1, \infty)$. Let (M, g) be a complete Riemannian manifold. Then $(L - Sub_p)$ holds, so that in particular M is L^p -PP.

Remark 5.3. As it is clear from the proof of Corollary 5.2, on any given complete Riemannian manifold and for any $p \in (1, \infty)$, the Liouville property $(L - Sub_p)$ holds in the stronger form:

$$\begin{cases} \Delta u \ge 0 \text{ on } M\\ u \ge 0 \text{ a.e. on } M\\ u \in L^p_{loc}(M) \text{ and } \|u\|^p_{L^p(B_{2k}(o) \setminus B_k(o))} = o(k^2), \end{cases} \implies u \equiv c \text{ a.e. on } M.$$

Accordingly, also the Positivity Preserving property holds in this class of functions larger than $L^p(M)$.

Remark 5.4. The endpoint cases p = 1 and $p = +\infty$ must be excluded. The failure of $(L - Sub_p)$ for these values of p is well known. Namely, the hyperbolic space supports infinitely many bounded (hence positive) harmonic functions whereas, on the opposite side, positive, non-constant, L^1 -harmonic functions on complete Riemann surfaces with (finite volume and) super-quadratic curvature decay to $-\infty$ was constructed by P. Li and R. Schoen in [LS84]. While the existence of these functions tells us nothing about the failure of the L^p -PP property, counterexamples also to this latter have been provided in [BM22].

Similarly, restating Theorem 5.1 in the simplest case, we have:

Corollary 5.5. Let $p \in (1, \infty)$. Let M be an open (possibly incomplete) q-parabolic manifold for some $\frac{2p}{p-1} < q \leq \infty$. Then M is L^p -PP.

The third corollary deals with manifolds of the form $(N \setminus K, h)$, where (N, h) is a complete Riemannian manifold and K is a compact set. Indeed, p-parabolicity of $N \setminus K$ is naturally related to the capacity of K in N.

Corollary 5.6. Let $p \in (1, \infty)$. Let N be a complete Riemannian manifold and $K \subset N$ a compact set. Suppose that K is q-polar for some $q > \frac{2p}{p-1}$. Then $M = N \setminus K$ is L^p -PP.

Proof. Take a smooth relatively compact domain $U \in N$, with $K \subset U$. Note that \overline{U} is q-parabolic as a compact manifold with smooth boundary. Removing interior q-polar sets does not affect the q-parabolicity of the space. Therefore, the end $E_0 = \overline{D} \setminus K$ of the open Riemannian manifold $M = N \setminus K$ is still q-parabolic. On the other hand, since N is complete, $N \setminus D$ has a finite number of unbounded connected components E_1, \dots, E_k . Each of them is a complete, hence ∞ -parabolic, end of M. A direct application of Theorem 5.1 yields that M is L^p -PP.

Suppose now that $\dim_{\mathcal{H}}(K) < q < n - \frac{2p}{p-1}$. Hence $\mathcal{H}^q(K) = 0$. By standard potential theory this implies that K is (n-q)-polar; see for instance [HKM93] or [Tro99, Theorem 3.5]. Accordingly, we have the following straightforward consequence of Corollary 5.6.

Corollary 5.7. Let $p \in (1, \infty)$, let N be an n-dimensional complete Riemannian manifold and let K be compact set of N such that $\dim_{\mathcal{H}}(K) < n - \frac{2p}{p-1}$. Then $N \setminus K$ is L^p -PP.

A natural question arising from Corollary 5.7 is what happens in the threshold case $\frac{2p}{p-1} = q$ and below the threshold. In this case Hausdorff co-dimension $\frac{2p}{p-1}$ is not enough to preserve the (L^p-PP) property, but uniform Minkowski control is. We start by proving the latter statement, and give an example of failure for Hausdorff co-dimension in example 5.12. **Proposition 5.8.** Let (N, h) be a complete Riemannian manifold, and let E satisfy a uniform Minkowski-type estimate of the form

(5.3)
$$\operatorname{vol}\left(B_r\left(E\right)\right) \le Cr^{\frac{2p}{p-1}} \quad for \ some \ p>1.$$

The $N \setminus \overline{E}$ is an open manifold that satisfies the $(L - Sub_p)$ property, and hence also the $(L^p - PP)$ property.

Remark 5.9. In the assumptions of Proposition 1.6 we have in particular that all L^2 harmonic functions on $N \setminus \overline{E}$ are necessarily constant. In the very special case where E is a point, this result has been recently proved in [HMW21, Theorem 8].

Remark 5.10. For several significant examples of sets with non-integer Hausdorff dimension the Minkowski content is controlled at the right dimensional scale (this is the case for instance for auto-similar fractal sets). Accordingly, in all these cases Proposition 5.8 gives also a simpler and more direct proof of Corollary 5.7. Moreover, a recursive application of (the proof of) Proposition 5.8 permits also to deal with sets K whose Minkowski content is not finite at the right dimension, yet suitably controlled. For instance, this occurs whenever $K = \bigcup_{j=0}^{N} K_j$ can be decomposed as the union of a finite increasing family of compact sets $K_j \subset K_{j+1}$ such that K_0 and $K_{j+1} \setminus K_j$, $j = 0, \ldots, N-1$, have finite $(n - \frac{2p}{p-1})$ -dimensional Minkowski content, as in the toy example $K = \{0\} \cup \{1/j\}_{j\geq 1} \subset \mathbb{R} \subset \mathbb{R}^n$. However, there exist compact sets for which the local Minkowski dimension is larger than the Hausdorff dimension around any point of K, so that they satisfy the L^p -PP property, but this latter can not be deduced though the technique introduced in Proposition 5.8. Examples presenting this feature are auto-affine sets, [Bed84, McM84, Bar07], i.e., roughly speaking auto-similar type fractal sets of \mathbb{R}^n whose auto-similarity factor changes according to the direction.

The proof of Proposition 5.8 is a direct consequence of the following possibly standard removable singularity lemma for L^p functions.

Lemma 5.11. Let (N,h) be a complete Riemannian manifold, and let E satisfy a uniform Minkowski-type estimate of the form

(5.4) $\operatorname{vol}(B_r(E)) \leq \mathscr{C}r^{\frac{2p}{p-1}} \quad \text{for some } p > 1 \quad and \quad all \quad r \in (0;1].$

If $u \in L^p(N \setminus E) = L^p(N)$ and the distributional Laplacian of u on $N \setminus \overline{E}$ is non-negative, then the distributional Laplacian of u on N is non-negative.

Proof. Notice that the uniform volume estimates imply that E is a bounded set, and the estimates are stable under closure, meaning that vol $(B_r(E)) = \text{vol}(B_r(\overline{E}))$.

Let ψ_k be a sequence of cutoff functions with $\operatorname{supp}(\psi_k) \subseteq B_{2k^{-1}}(E)$ and

•
$$\psi_k = 1$$
 on $B_{k^{-1}}(E)$

•
$$|\nabla \psi_k|_{\infty} \leq ck$$

• $\left\|\nabla^2 \psi_k\right\|_{\infty} \leq ck^2$.

For instance, the ψ_k 's can be obtained by smoothing out the (Lip) distance function from E. Let also $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(N)$ be any non-negative test function. We have the distributional identity

(5.5)
$$\int_{N} \varphi \Delta u = \int_{N} \varphi (1 - \psi_k) \Delta u + \int_{N} \varphi \psi_k \Delta u \,.$$

Since $\varphi(1-\psi_k) \in C_c^{\infty}(N \setminus \overline{E})$ and it is non-negative, by hypothesis $\int_N \varphi(1-\psi_k)\Delta u \ge 0$. Moreover, we can estimate (here $A_k = B_{2k^{-1}}(E) \setminus B_{k^{-1}}(E)$):

(5.6)
$$\left| \int_{N} \varphi \psi_{k} \Delta u \right| \leq \int u \left[|\psi_{k}| |\Delta \varphi|_{\infty} + 2 |\nabla \psi_{k}| |\nabla \varphi|_{\infty} + |\Delta \psi_{k}| |\varphi|_{\infty} \right] \leq c \int u \left[|\psi_{k}| + |\nabla \psi_{k}| + |\Delta \psi_{k}| \right] \leq c \int_{B_{2k^{-1}}(E)} u + c \int_{A_{k}} ku + k^{2}u \leq c \int_{B_{2k^{-1}}(E)} u + c \left(\int_{A_{k}} u^{p} \right)^{\frac{1}{p}} \underbrace{\left(k^{2q} \operatorname{vol}\left(A_{k}\right) \right)^{\frac{1}{q}}}_{\leq \mathscr{C}} \leq c \left[\int_{B_{2k^{-1}}(E)} u + \mathscr{C}\left(\int_{A_{k}} u^{p} \right)^{\frac{1}{p}} \right]$$

where q is the Hölder exponent $q = \frac{p}{p-1}$. Since $u \in L^p$, $\left| \int_N \varphi \psi_k \Delta u \right| \to 0$ as $k \to \infty$, and this concludes the proof.

Example 5.12. We note that a control on the Hausdorff dimension in the threshold case is not enough. Namely, there exists a compact $K \subset \mathbb{R}^4$ such that $\dim_{\mathcal{H}}(K) = 0$ but $\mathbb{R}^4 \setminus K$ is not L^p -PP.

Such a K can be constructed as a generalized Cantor set. Let $\{\alpha_j\}_{j=1}^{\infty}$ be a sequence bounded between 0 and 1, and consider the generalized Cantor set C_{α} constructed by starting with $K_0 = [0, 1]$ and removing open middle α_1 -th of K_0 to produce K_1 and so on.

Define $C_{\alpha} = \bigcap_{j=0}^{\infty} K_j$ and $K = C_{\alpha} \times \{0\}_{\mathbb{R}^3} \subset \mathbb{R}^4$. We choose $\alpha_j = \frac{10^j - 2}{10^j}$. ³ Clearly, the $\dim_{\mathcal{H}}(C_{\alpha}) = 0$ as it is smaller than $\log_{10^j} 2 = j^{-1} \log_{10} 2$ for every $j \in \mathbb{N}$. Now, let μ be a Borel measure supported on K such that $\mu(\mathbb{R}^4) = \mu(K) = 1$ and $\mu(I \times \{0\}_{\mathbb{R}^3}) = 2^{-j}$ for every connected component I of K_j . The measure μ can be constructed as follow. Let $\tilde{\mathcal{H}}^{\log_3^2}$ be the normalized $\log_3 2$ -dimensional Hausdorff measure restricted to the standard mid-third Cantor set $C_{1/3}$, so that $\tilde{\mathcal{H}}^{\log_3^2}(C_{1/3}) = 1$. Namely, $C_{1/3} = C_{\alpha'}$ with $\alpha'_j = 1/3$ for all j, and we name K'_j the iterative steps in the construction of $C_{1/3}$. Consider a continuous increasing bijective function $f : [0, 1] \to [0, 1]$ constructed recursively as follows: for every $j \in \mathbb{N}$, f maps $K'_{j+1} \setminus K'_j$ to $K_{j+1} \setminus K_j$. Define $\mu|_{C_{\alpha}}$ as the push-forward measure of $\tilde{\mathcal{H}}^{\log_3^2}$ through f and extend it as zero to obtain a measure μ on the whole \mathbb{R}^4 .

An easy computation shows that diam $(I) = \prod_{k=1}^{j} 10^{-k} = 10^{-\frac{j^2+j}{2}}$ for every connected component I of K_j , while any two such components have distance at least 8 times larger. Thus, for every $x \in \mathbb{R}^4$, one has $\mu(B_{\epsilon}(x)) \leq 2^{-j}$ as soon as $\epsilon \leq 4 \cdot 10^{-\frac{j^2+j}{2}}$, i.e. $2\log_{10}(1/\epsilon) \geq j^2 + j - 2\log_{10}(4) \geq j^2$, so that

$$\mu(B_{\epsilon}(x)) \le 2^{-\sqrt{\log_{10}(1/\epsilon^2)}} \le (\log^2(1/\epsilon))^{-2}$$

for ϵ small enough. Applying a modified version of Lemma 6.3 (see Remark 6.4) we deduce that $\mathbb{R}^4 \setminus K$ is not L^2 -PP.

Note that, in this example, $\mathcal{H}^0(K) = \infty$. We do not know if there exists examples of compact sets of \mathbb{R}^n of finite (n - 2p/(p - 1))-dimensional Hausdorff measure which are not L^p -PP.

³The resulting set is a perfect set formed by all the numbers x in [0, 1] such that in the decimal development of x the digits between the 2^{j} -th and the $(2^{j+1} - 1)$ -th are either all 0 or all 9.

In conclusion of this section we would like to point out how the proof of Lemma 5.11 can be adapted to get straightforwardly an extension of [GP19, Theorem 5] to the case where a set of small size is removed.

Proposition 5.13. Let (N,h) be a complete Riemannian manifold. Fix p > 1 and let E satisfy a uniform Minkowski-type estimate of the form

(5.7) $\operatorname{vol}(B_r(E)) \leq \mathscr{C}r^q$ for some q > p and all $r \in (0; 1]$.

Then the space $C_c^{\infty}(N \setminus E)$ is dense in the space

$$\widetilde{W}^{2,p}(N \setminus E) := \{ u \in L^p(N \setminus E) : \Delta u \in L^p(N \setminus E) \}$$

with respect to its canonical norm $\|f\|_{\widetilde{W}^{2,p}(N\setminus E)}^p = \|f\|_{L^p(N\setminus E)}^p + \|\Delta f\|_{L^p(N\setminus E)}^p$.

Proof. Let $f \in \widetilde{W}^{2,p}(N \setminus E)$. Then $f \in L^p(N)$, and by the proof of Lemma 5.11 it is clear that the distributional Laplacian of f on N, denoted again by Δf is in $L^p(N)$. By a result due to O. Milatovic, there exists a sequence of functions η_j in $C_c^{\infty}(N)$ which converges to f in $\widetilde{W}^{2,p}(N)$ as $j \to \infty$; see [GP19, Theorem 5]. Fix j and let ψ_k be the cut-off functions introduced in the proof of Lemma 5.11. To conclude the proof, it suffices to show that $\psi_k \eta_j$ converges to η_j in $\widetilde{W}^{2,p}(N \setminus E)$ as $k \to \infty$. To this end, compute

$$\begin{aligned} \|\eta_{j} - \psi_{k}\eta_{j}\|_{\widetilde{W}^{2,p}(N\setminus E)} &= \|\eta_{j}(1-\psi_{k})\|_{L^{p}(N\setminus E)} + \|(1-\psi_{k})\Delta\eta_{j}\|_{L^{p}(N\setminus E)} \\ &+ \|\eta_{j}\Delta\psi_{k}\|_{L^{p}(N\setminus E)} + 2\||\nabla\eta_{j}||\nabla\psi_{k}|\|_{L^{p}(N\setminus E)} \end{aligned}$$

The first two terms on the RHS vanish by the dominated convergence theorem. Moreover,

$$\begin{aligned} \|\eta_{j}\Delta\psi_{k}\|_{L^{p}(N\setminus E)} &\leq \|\eta_{j}\|_{L^{\infty}} \|\Delta\psi_{k}\|_{L^{p}(N\setminus E)} \leq c\|\eta_{j}\|_{L^{\infty}} k^{2-2q/p} \to 0, \\ \||\nabla\eta_{j}||\nabla\psi_{k}|\|_{L^{p}(N\setminus E)} &\leq \||\nabla\eta_{j}|\|_{L^{\infty}} \||\nabla\psi_{k}|\|_{L^{p}(N\setminus E)} \leq c\||\nabla\eta_{j}|\|_{L^{\infty}} k^{1-2q/p} \to 0, \\ &\to \infty. \end{aligned}$$

as $k \to \infty$.

6. Removing sets of large size

As one might expect, Corollary 5.7 doesn't hold if the set K is too big. Counterexamples can be easily built by looking at solutions of $\Delta f = \mu$, where μ is the right dimensional Hausdorff measure restricted to K.

Example 6.1. As a model example, consider \mathbb{R}^n with $n \geq 3$ and a subset K of the form $K = P \cap \overline{B_1(0)}$, where P is a k-dimensional plane passing through the origin. If we focus on the manifold $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus K$, by Proposition 5.8 the $(L^p - PP)$ and $(L - Sub_p)$ properties hold as long as $k \leq n - \frac{2p}{p-1}$.

In the other cases, we can consider the measure $\mu_K = \mathcal{H}^k|_K$ and consider the fundamental solutions of

$$(6.1) \qquad \Delta u_1 = -\mu_K, \qquad -\Delta u_2 + u_2 = \mu_K.$$

These solutions u_1 and u_2 can be easily written in terms of the Green's function $|x - y|^{2-n}$ and the Bessel potential $J_2(x - y)$:

(6.2)
$$u_1(x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} d\mu_K(y) |x-y|^{2-n}, \qquad u_2(x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} d\mu_K(y) J_2(x-y)$$

By the estimates in [Ada71] (see also [Pon16, Lemma 10.12]), the functions u_1 and u_2 belong to $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n \setminus K) = L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$, and they are clearly solutions of

$$(6.3) \qquad \qquad \Delta u_1 = 0 \qquad \text{on } \mathbb{R}^n \setminus K$$

(6.4)
$$\Delta u_2 - u_2 = 0 \quad \text{on } \mathbb{R}^n \setminus K$$

However, u_1 is not a constant, and u_2 is not non-negative (for example $u_2(x) \to -\infty$ as $x \to 0$). Thus u_1 is a counterexample to property $(L - Sub_p)$ on $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus K$, and similarly u_2 is a counterexample to property $(L^p - PP)$ on $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus K$.

In general, we have the following

Proposition 6.2. Let (N,h) be a complete Riemannian manifold of dimension $n \ge 2$, and $\emptyset \ne K \Subset N$ have Hausdorff dimension k. If $k > n - \frac{2p}{p-1}$ for some $p \in (1,\infty)$, then the open manifold $(N \setminus K,h)$ does not enjoy either the $(L - Sub_p)$ or the $(L^p - PP)$ property.

Proof. The proof of this proposition is fairly standard, and follows the ideas laid out in the previous example.

First, we remark that the result is trivial if n = 2, as in this case for a fixed $y_0 \in K$ the Bessel potential $J_2(x, y_0)$ is in L^p and thus gives a counterexample to the $(L^p - PP)$ property. Similarly, the Green's function of a 2 dimensional manifold is in L^p for all $p \in (1, \infty)$, and can be used to produce a counterexample to the $(L - Sub_p)$ property.

Moreover, if $k \ge n-2$, then we can replace K with a subset $K' \subset K$ of Hausdorff dimension $k' \in (n - \frac{2p}{p-1}, n-2)$. If $N \setminus K'$ does not enjoy the L^p -PP property, than a fortiori also $N \setminus K$ does not enjoy it. Hence, in the following we can thus assume that

(6.5)
$$n \ge 3$$
 and $n-2 > k > n - \frac{2p}{p-1}$.

Since all the ideas involved in the proof are local, it is convenient to assume that $K \Subset \Omega' \Subset \Omega$, where Ω is a relatively compact coordinate neighborhood and has smooth boundary. Thus we have at our disposal the fundamental solutions of Δ and $\Delta - 1$ that are the Green's function G(x, y) (with Dirichlet boundary conditions) on Ω and the Bessel potential $J_2(x, y)$ (with Dirichlet boundary conditions) on Ω . For convenience, we choose the signs such that $G(x, y) \sim +cd(x, y)^{2-n}$, and similarly $J_2(x, y) \sim +cd(x, y)^{2-n}$, i.e.

(6.6)
$$\Delta G(x,y) = -\delta_{x-y}, \qquad \Delta J_2(x,y) - J_2(x,y) = -\delta_{x-y}.$$

Recall that the Bessel potential can be defined for example with the Heat Kernel (see [Str83, eq 4.2]) by:

(6.7)
$$J_2(x,y) = \int_0^\infty dt \ e^{-t} H_t(x,y) \, .$$

We recall the comparison with the Green's function:

(6.8)
$$G(x,y) = \int_0^\infty dt H_t(x,y) \,.$$

 J_2 converges absolutely for almost all x, y to a positive function, symmetric in x, y, and it is easy to see that, similarly to the Green's function, we have for all $x, y \in \Omega'$

(6.9)
$$cd(x,y)^{2-n} \le J_2(x,y) \le Cd(x,y)^{2-n}$$

Notice that the second inequality is valid also globally on N, see e.g. [LSW63, theorem 7.1].

Measure estimates. If $\dim(K) > k$, then the k-dimensional Hausdorff measure \mathcal{H}^k of K is infinity. We want to show that there is a subset $S \subset K$ and a (potentially big) constant C > 1 such that

(6.10)
$$\forall r, x : \qquad \mathcal{H}^{k}(B_{r}(x) \cap S) \leq Cr^{k},$$
$$\exists x \ s.t. \ \limsup_{r \to 0} r^{-k} \mathcal{H}^{k}(B_{r}(x) \cap S) \geq C^{-1}$$

By the standard [Mat95, theorem 8.19] applied to K, there exists a compact subset $S_1 \subset K$ with positive and finite k-dimensional Hausdorff measure. If we consider the upper density of the measure $\mathcal{H}^k|_{S_1}$, i.e. the limit

(6.11)
$$\Theta^{*,k}(x) = \limsup_{r \to 0} \frac{\mathcal{H}^k(S_1 \cap B_r(x))}{\omega_k r^k}$$

we have by [Mat95, theorem 6.2] that for \mathcal{H}^k -almost all $x \in S_1$

(6.12)
$$2^{-k} \le \Theta^{*,k}(x) \le 1$$

and $\Theta^{*,k}(x) = 0$ for \mathcal{H}^k -almost all $x \notin S_1$.

Let $S_2 \subseteq S_1$ be the subset where (6.12) holds, and let $r_u : S_2 \to (0, \infty)$ be defined by

(6.13)
$$r_u(x) = \sup\left\{r > 0 \quad s.t. \quad \forall s \le r: \quad \mathcal{H}^k(S \cap B_s(x)) \le 7\omega_k s^k\right\}$$

Since $r_u(x) > 0$ for all $x \in S_2$, then the measurable subsets $\tilde{S}_i \subset S_2$ defined by

(6.14)
$$\tilde{S}_i = \left\{ x \in S_2 \ s.t. \ r_u(x) > i^{-1} \right\}$$

constitute a monotone sequence converging to S_2 , and thus there exists some \hat{i} such that

(6.15)
$$\mathcal{H}^k(\tilde{S}_{\hat{i}}) > \mathcal{H}^k(S_1)/2 > 0.$$

Now if we consider the subset $S = \tilde{S}_{\hat{i}}$, we have that for all $x \in B_{\hat{i}^{-1}}(S)$:

(6.16)
$$\mathcal{H}^{k}(B_{r}(x)\cap S) \leq \begin{cases} 7\omega_{k}(2r)^{k} & \text{if } r \leq \hat{i}^{-1}/2, \\ \mathcal{H}^{k}(S_{1}) < \infty & \text{if } r \geq \hat{i}^{-1}/2. \end{cases}$$

Thus we can conclude that there exists a constant C (depending on \hat{i}) such that $\mathcal{H}^k(B_r(x) \cap S) \leq Cr^k$ for all x, r. Moreover, since $\mathcal{H}^k(S) > 0$, by [Mat95, theorem 6.2], $\Theta^{*,k}(S,x) > 2^{-k}$ for \mathcal{H}^k -almost all $x \in S$, and thus there exists a point $\bar{x} \in S$ such that

(6.17)
$$\limsup_{r \to 0} r^{-k} \mathcal{H}^k(B_r(\bar{x}) \cap S) \ge 2^{-k}.$$

Thus we have proved all the desired properties in (6.10). For convenience, from now on we will use the notation

(6.18)
$$\mu_K(E) := \mathcal{H}^k(S \cap E)$$

to indicate a measure satisfying (6.10).

Counterexamples to the $L - Sub_p$ and $L^p - PP$ properties. We will prove that the fundamental solutions of

(6.19)
$$\Delta u_1 = -\mu_K, \qquad -\Delta u_2 + u_2 = -\mu_K.$$

with Dirichlet boundary conditions satisfy $u_1, u_2 \in L^p$, $u_1(x)$ is positive but not constant and $u_2(x)$ is not bounded from below.

Lower bounds. First of all, we notice that if x is a point of density for μ_K , i.e. if $\limsup_{r\to 0} r^{-k} \mu(B_r(x)) \ge c > 0$, then

(6.20)
$$\limsup_{y \to x} u_1(y) = \limsup_{y \to x} \int G(z, y) d\mu_K(z) \ge \limsup_{y \to x} \int_{B_r(x)} G(z, y) d\mu_K(z) \,.$$

Given that there are infinitely many radia $r_i \to 0$ such that $\mu_K(B_{r_i}(x)) \ge cr_i^k$, we have that if $d(x, y) \sim r_i$:

(6.21)
$$u_1(x) \ge cr_i^{2-n}r_i^k \to +\infty,$$

where we used (6.5). In a similar way, we obtain that around a density point x we have

(6.22)
$$\limsup_{y \to x} u_2(x) = -\infty$$

The most complicated part of the proof are the L^p estimates, but, up to trivial adaptation to the Riemannian setting, these are contained in [Ada71] (see also [Pon16, Lemma 10.12]). For the reader's convenience, we report a proof in the following lemma, which will conclude the proof of this proposition.

Lemma 6.3. Let 0 < s < n-2 and μ be a positive measure with support in $B_1(P)$ for some P, and suppose that

(6.23)
$$\mu(B_r(x)) \le Cr^s, \qquad \forall x, r.$$

Suppose also that $\operatorname{Vol}(B_r(x)) \leq Cr^n$ for all $x \in \Omega'$ and $r \leq 2$. Then

(6.24)
$$\int G(x,y)d\mu(y) \in L^p, \qquad p \in \left(\frac{n}{n-2}, \frac{n-s}{n-2-s}\right),$$

(6.25)
$$\int J_2(x,y)d\mu(y) \in L^p, \qquad p \in \left(\frac{n}{n-2}, \frac{n-s}{n-2-s}\right).$$

Proof. We consider the Green's function case, since the Bessel potential estimates are completely analogous. We have that

$$\int G(x,y)d\mu(y) \le C \int d(x,y)^{2-n}d\mu(y) = C \int_0^\infty dt \ \mu \left\{ d^{2-n} > r \right\} = C \int_0^\infty dr \ \mu \left\{ d < r^{\frac{1}{2-n}} \right\} =$$

$$(6.26) \qquad = C(n-2) \int_0^\infty d\hat{r} \ \hat{r}^{1-n} \ \mu \left\{ d < \hat{r} \right\} = C \int_0^\infty \frac{dr}{r} \frac{1}{r^{n-2}} \mu(B_r(x)) .$$

Let $1 < q < \infty$ and q' be its conjugate exponent. By (the continuous version of) Minkowski inequality

(6.27)
$$\left\| \int G(x,y) d\mu(y) \right\|_{q'} \le C \int_0^\infty \frac{dr}{r^{n-1}} \left\| \mu(B_r(x)) \right\|_{L^{q'}(x)}$$

We estimate very simply

(6.28)
$$(\mu(B_r(x)))^{\frac{q}{q-1}} = (\mu(B_r(x)))^{\frac{1}{q-1}} \mu(B_r(x)) \le \min(Cr^s, \mu(M))^{\frac{1}{q-1}} \mu(B_r(x))$$

Notice also that

(6.29)
$$\int_{M} dx \ \mu(B_{r}(x)) = \int_{M} dx \ \int_{B_{r}(x)} d\mu(y) = \int_{M} d\mu(y) \int_{B_{r}(y)} dy \le Cr^{n} \mu(M) \,.$$

Putting these two together we get

(6.30)
$$\|\mu\|_{q'}^{q'} = \int_{M} dx \ \mu \left(B_{r}\left(x\right)\right)^{\frac{q}{q-1}} \leq \min\left(Cr^{s}, \ \mu(M)\right)^{\frac{1}{q-1}} \int_{M} \mu\left(B_{r}\left(x\right)\right) \leq C \min\left(C\mu(M)r^{\frac{s}{q-1}+n}, \ \mu(M)^{q'}r^{n}\right), \\\|\mu\|_{q'} \leq C \min\left(C\mu(M)^{\frac{q-1}{q}}r^{\frac{s}{q}+\frac{n(q-1)}{q}}, \ \mu(M)r^{\frac{n(q-1)}{q}}\right)$$

Thus, if

(6.31) $2q - n < 0, \qquad s + 2q - n > 0,$

we get $\forall \kappa > 0$:

(6.32)
$$\left\| \int G(x,y) d\mu(y) \right\|_{q'} \le C\mu(M)^{\frac{q-1}{q}} \int_0^\kappa r^{\frac{s-n}{q}+1} + C\mu(M) \int_\kappa^\infty r^{1-\frac{n}{q}} = C\mu(M)^{\frac{q-1}{q}} \int_0^\kappa r^{\frac{s+q-n}{q}} + C\mu(M) \int_\kappa^\infty r^{\frac{q-n}{q}} = C\mu(M)^{\frac{q-1}{q}} \kappa^{\frac{s+2q-n}{q}} + C\mu(M) \kappa^{\frac{2q-n}{q}}$$

By choosing the "best" k, the one which minimizes this last expression, which is $k = c\mu(M)^{\frac{1}{s}}$, we get

(6.33)
$$\left\| \int G(x,y) d\mu(y) \right\|_{q'} \le C\mu(M)^{\frac{q-1}{q}} \kappa^{\frac{s+2q-n}{q}} + C\mu(M) \kappa^{\frac{2q-n}{q}} = C\mu(M)^{1-\frac{n-2q}{sq}}$$

Choosing q' = p, we get the result. Notice that since q must satisfy (6.31), i.e., $q \in \left(\frac{n-s}{2}, \frac{n}{2}\right)$ we have that $p \in \left(\frac{n}{n-2}, \frac{n-s}{n-s-2}\right)$.

Notice also that the exponent $1 - \frac{n-2q}{sq} > 0$ if $q > \frac{n-s}{2}$.

Remark 6.4. Note that Lemma 6.3 remains true also for $p = \frac{n-s}{n-2-s}$ if one assume instead of (6.23) the strongest condition

(6.34)
$$\mu(B_r(x)) \le Cr^s (1 + |\log(r)|)^{-2}, \qquad \forall x, r, \ 0 \le s < n-2.$$

Indeed, under this assumption one can choose $\kappa = \infty$ in (6.32).

7. Essential self-adjointness and L^p -operator cores for Schrödinger operators

The L^p -PP property first appeared, in a somewhat implicit form, in the seminal paper [Kat72] where T. Kato addressed the problem of the self-adjointness of Schödinger operators with singular potentials in Euclidean spaces. Its validity on Riemannian manifolds was later systematically investigated with the aim of extending Kato's results to covariant Schödinger operators with singular potentials on vector bundles; see e.g. [BMS02, Gün16] and references therein. More generally, a basic problem in the L^p spectral theory of Schrödinger operators is to understand under which conditions on the potential and on the underlying manifold, the space of smooth compactly supported functions is an L^p core of the operator, namely, it is dense in the domain of its maximal realization. Again, in Euclidean space this is a classical result of Kato (see [Kat86]), in the Riemannian case (under bounded geometry hypothesis) see [Mil06], and in the case of geodesically complete manifolds with lower bounded Ricci curvature see [GP19, Appendix A].

When considered in this framework, the results in our paper can be exploited to prove L^p spectral properties for a class of Schrödinger operators on possibly incomplete manifolds. As we shall see in a moment, what we get looks relevant even for the Laplace-Beltrami operator.

Assuming that $V \in L^p_{loc}(M)$ and $V \ge 0$, we define $(\Delta - V)_{\min,p}$ as the closure of $(\Delta - V)|_{C^{\infty}_{c}(M)}$ in $L^p(M)$. Furthermore, $(\Delta - V)_{\max,p}$ is defined as

$$(\Delta - V)_{\max, p}u := (\Delta - V)u, \quad \forall u \in \{w \in L^p(M) : Vw \in L^1_{loc}(M) \text{ and } (\Delta - V)w \in L^p(M)\}.$$

Proposition 7.1. Let M satisfy the assumptions of either Proposition 1.5 or Proposition 1.6. Assume that $p \in (1, +\infty)$, $V \ge 0$ and $V \in L^p_{loc}(M)$.

- (a) Then the operator $(\Delta V)_{\min,p}$ generates a contraction semigroup in $L^p(M)$.
- (b) Furthermore, $(\Delta V)_{\min,p} = (\Delta V)_{\max,p}$ or, in other words, $C_c^{\infty}(M)$ is an operator core for $(\Delta V)_{\max,p}$.
- (c) In particular, if p = 2, then the operator ΔV is essentially self-adjoint on $C_c^{\infty}(M)$.

Proof. (c) Follows from [Gün16, Proposition 2.9 (a)] together with the L^2 -PP property of Proposition 1.5 or Proposition 1.6 above.

(a) Follows from [Gün16, Proposition 2.9 (b)] together with the L^p -PP property of Proposition 1.5 or Proposition 1.6 above.

(b) Note that (a) with $V \equiv 0$ tells us that $\Delta_{\min,q}$ generates a contraction semigroup in $L^q(M)$, where q is the Hölder conjugate of p. Now, we can repeat the argument in the proof of [GP19, Theorem 5] to show that $\Delta_{\min,p} = \Delta_{\max,p}$. Having established (a) and having $\Delta_{\min,p} = \Delta_{\max,p}$ at our disposal, it remains to remember the L^p -PP property of Proposition 1.5 or Proposition 1.6 and observe that the argument of Sections 2 and 3 of [Mil06] are applicable in our context. This proves property (b).

A quick comparison with the current literature permits to put our result in perspective and highlight its novelties.

In [CdV82], the essential self-adjointness of the Laplace-Beltrami operator is proved on a punctured manifold and in [Mas99] the study is extended to incomplete Riemannian manifolds of the form $M = N \setminus K$ where the removed set K is a smooth closed submanifold K of codimension greater than 3. In the very recent [HMS22] (see also [HKM17]) the case of singular removed sets K (in the general setting of metric measure spaces) is considered. The authors show that for a closed (possibly non-compact) set K with $\dim_H(K) < n - 2p$, the space $C_c^{\infty}(M)$ is an L^p -operator core of the Laplacian on M (and, hence, when p = 2 the Laplacian is essentially self-adjoint). It is also shown that this property fails if the singular set K has zero-Riemannian measure and Hausdorff dimension $\dim_H(K) > n - 2p$. The treshold case n - 2p is included in the picture by using a suitably log-correction in the Hausdorff measure. Thus, in a rather precise sense, our result completes those in [HMS22]. Indeed, for a fixed dimension, in that paper the L^p -operator core property for the Laplacian is established for small values of p whereas we are able to deal with large values $p \ge 2$. It should be also pointed out that combining [HMS22] with our Proposition 7.1 yields that, as somehow expected, L^p -positivity preservation and L^p -operator core properties for the Laplacian are distinct concepts.

In a different but related direction, in [Mas99, GM13] the authors investigate spectral properties of the Gaffney Laplacian $\Delta_G: W^{1,2}(M) \to L^2(M)$ on incomplete manifolds, obtaining conditions for its self-adjointness in terms of probabilistic properties like parabolicity and stochastic completeness and related to the Minkowski content of the removed part, somehow in the spirit of our Proposition 1.6. In the context of Schrödinger operators, under our assumptions on V and for $p \neq 2$, Proposition 7.1 is new even in the case when M is geodesically complete. Indeed, note that properties (a) and (b) for a geodesically complete manifold were also obtained in [Mil19], but under the more stringent hypothesis $0 \leq V \in L_{loc}^{\infty}(M)$. When M is geodesically complete, Proposition 7.1 (iii) is contained in (various) known self-adjointness results; see for instance the main result of [GP13], where the authors allow V to have a negative part belonging to the Kato class on M.

Schrödinger operators on geodesically incomplete manifolds were also considered in [MT16] where the authors require no assumptions on the geometry of M, but ask for a controlled behaviour of the potential V near the Cauchy boundary of M.

8. Acknowledgments

We are indebted to Andrea Bonfiglioli and Ermanno Lanconelli for clarifying some points about their article [BL13] and to Peter Sjögren for sharing with us some useful comments about the Brelot-Hervé theory of subharmonic functions and the smoothing approximation procedure. We also thanks Jun Masamune for the relevant references [HKM17, HMS22] and to Ognien Milatovic for a careful reading of the first draft of the paper and for several suggestions that improved both the presentation and the result of Section 7. Finally, we are very grateful to Batu Güneysu for pointing out to us the BMS conjecture, and for several fruitful discussions on the topic during the last years.

Partially supported by INdAM-GNAMPA.

References

- [Ada71] D. R. ADAMS, Traces of potentials arising from translation invariant operators, Ann. Scuola Norm. Sup. Pisa Cl. Sci. (3) 25 (1971), 203–217. MR 287301.
- [Anc09] A. ANCONA, Elliptic operators, conormal derivatives and positive parts of functions, J. Funct. Anal. 257 no. 7 (2009), 2124–2158, With an appendix by Haïm Brezis. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfa.2008.12.019.
- [AMP21] D. A. J. ARAÚJO, L. MARI, and L. F. PESSOA, Detecting the completeness of a Finsler manifold via potential theory for its infinity Laplacian, J. Differential Equations 281 (2021), 550–587. MR 4216961. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jde.2021.02.005.
- [Aub82] T. AUBIN, Nonlinear analysis on manifolds. Monge-Ampère equations, Grundlehren der mathematischen Wissenschaften [Fundamental Principles of Mathematical Sciences] 252, Springer-Verlag, New York, 1982. MR 681859. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4612-5734-9.
- [Bar07] K. BARAŃSKI, Hausdorff dimension of the limit sets of some planar geometric constructions, Adv. Math. 210 no. 1 (2007), 215-245. MR 2298824. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aim.2006.06.005.
- [Bed84] T. BEDFORD, Crinkly curves, Markov partitions and dimension, Ph.D. thesis, Univ. Warwick, Coventry, 1984.
- [BS18] D. BIANCHI and A. G. SETTI, Laplacian cut-offs, porous and fast diffusion on manifolds and other applications, *Calc. Var. Partial Differential Equations* 57 no. 1 (2018), Art. 4, 33. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00526-017-1267-9.
- [BM22] A. BISTERZO and L. MARINI, The L[∞]-positivity preserving property and stochastic completeness, Potential Anal. (2022). https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1007/s11118-022-10041-w.
- [BL13] A. BONFIGLIOLI and E. LANCONELLI, Subharmonic functions in sub-Riemannian settings, J. Eur. Math. Soc. (JEMS) 15 no. 2 (2013), 387–441. MR 3017042. https://doi.org/10.4171/JEMS/364.
- [BMS02] M. BRAVERMAN, O. MILATOVICH, and M. SHUBIN, Essential selfadjointness of Schrödinger-type operators on manifolds, Uspekhi Mat. Nauk 57 no. 4(346) (2002), 3–58. https://doi.org/10.1070/RM2002v057n04ABEH000532.
- [Bre84] H. BREZIS, Semilinear equations in \mathbb{R}^N without condition at infinity, Appl. Math. Optim. 12 no. 3 (1984), 271–282. MR 768633. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01449045.

- [DL08] C. DE LELLIS, Rectifiable sets, densities and tangent measures, Zurich Lectures in Advanced Mathematics, European Mathematical Society (EMS), Zürich, 2008. MR 2388959. https://doi.org/10.4171/044.
- [Fug92] B. FUGLEDE, Some properties of the Riesz charge associated with a ∂-subharmonic function, Potential Anal. 1 no. 4 (1992), 355–371. MR 1245891. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00301788.
- [Gri99] A. GRIGOR'YAN, Analytic and geometric background of recurrence and non-explosion of the Brownian motion on Riemannian manifolds, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. (N.S.) 36 no. 2 (1999), 135–249. MR 1659871. https://doi.org/10.1090/S0273-0979-99-00776-4.
- [GM13] A. GRIGOR'YAN and J. MASAMUNE, Parabolicity and stochastic completeness of manifolds in terms of the Green formula, J. Math. Pures Appl. (9) 100 no. 5 (2013), 607–632. MR 3115827. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.matpur.2013.01.015.
- [Gün16] B. GÜNEYSU, Sequences of Laplacian cut-off functions, J. Geom. Anal. 26 no. 1 (2016), 171–184. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12220-014-9543-9.
- [Gün17] B. GÜNEYSU, The BMS conjecture, in Ulmer Seminare, 20, 2017, Preprint available at https://arxiv.org/pdf/1709.07463.pdf, pp. 97–101.
- [G17] B. GÜNEYSU, Covariant Schrödinger semigroups on Riemannian manifolds, Operator Theory: Advances and Applications 264, Birkhäuser/Springer, Cham, 2017. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-68903-6.
- [GP19] B. GÜNEYSU and S. PIGOLA, L^p-interpolation inequalities and global Sobolev regularity results, Ann. Mat. Pura Appl. (4) 198 no. 1 (2019), 83–96, With an appendix by Ognjen Milatovic. MR 3918620. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10231-018-0763-7.
- [GPSV] B. GÜNEYSU, S. PIGOLA, P. STOLLMANN, and G. VERONELLI, A new notion of subharmonicity on locally smoothing spaces, and a conjecture by Braverman, Milatovic, Shubin, *Preprint 2022*.
- [GP13] B. GÜNEYSU and O. POST, Path integrals and the essential self-adjointness of differential operators on noncompact manifolds, *Math. Z.* 275 no. 1-2 (2013), 331–348. MR 3101810. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00209-012-1137-2.
- [HKM93] J. HEINONEN, T. KILPELÄINEN, and O. MARTIO, Nonlinear potential theory of degenerate elliptic equations, Oxford Mathematical Monographs, The Clarendon Press, Oxford University Press, New York, 1993, Oxford Science Publications. MR 1207810.
- [Her62] R.-M. HERVÉ, Recherches axiomatiques sur la théorie des fonctions surharmoniques et du potentiel, Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 12 (1962), 415-571. MR 139756. Available at http://www.numdam.org.unimib.idm.oclc.org/item?id=AIF_1962__12__415_0.
- [HKM17] M. HINZ, S. KANG, and J. MASAMUNE, Probabilistic characterizations of essential selfadjointness and removability of singularities, *Mat. Fiz. Kompyut. Model.* no. 3(40) (2017), 148–162. MR 3706135. https://doi.org/10.15688/mpcm.jvolsu.2017.3.11.
- [HMS22] M. HINZ, J. MASAMUNE, and K. SUZUKI, Removable sets and L^p-uniqueness on manifolds and metric measure spaces, 2022. https://doi.org/10.48550/ARXIV.2204.01378.
- [HMW21] B. HUA, J. MASAMUNE, and R. K. WOJCIECHOWSKI, Essential self-adjointness and the L²-Liouville property, J. Fourier Anal. Appl. 27 no. 2 (2021), Paper No. 26, 27. MR 4231682. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00041-021-09833-2.
- [Kat72] T. KATO, Schrödinger operators with singular potentials, *Israel J. Math.* **13** (1972), 135–148 (1973). https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02760233.
- [Kat86] T. KATO, L^p-theory of Schrödinger operators with a singular potential, in Aspects of positivity in functional analysis (Tübingen, 1985), North-Holland Math. Stud. 122, North-Holland, Amsterdam, 1986, pp. 63–78. MR 859719.
- [LS84] P. LI and R. SCHOEN, L^p and mean value properties of subharmonic functions on Riemannian manifolds, Acta Math. 153 no. 3-4 (1984), 279–301. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02392380.
- [LSW63] W. LITTMAN, G. STAMPACCHIA, and H. F. WEINBERGER, Regular points for elliptic equations with discontinuous coefficients, Ann. Scuola Norm. Sup. Pisa Cl. Sci. (3) 17 (1963), 43–77.
- [MRS22] L. MARI, M. RIGOLI, and A. G. SETTI, On the 1/H-flow by p-Laplace approximation: new estimates via fake distances under Ricci lower bounds, Amer. J. Math. 144 no. 3 (2022), 779-849. MR 4436145. https://doi.org/10.1353/ajm.2022.0016.
- [MV21] L. MARINI and G. VERONELLI, Some functional properties on Cartan-Hadamard manifolds of very negative curvature, Preprint available at https://arxiv.org/pdf/2105.09024.pdf, 2021.

- [Mas99] J. MASAMUNE, Essential self-adjointness of Laplacians on Riemannian manifolds with fractal boundary, Comm. Partial Differential Equations 24 no. 3-4 (1999), 749–757. MR 1683058. https://doi.org/10.1080/03605309908821442.
- [Mat95] P. MATTILA, Geometry of sets and measures in Euclidean spaces, Cambridge Studies in Advanced Mathematics 44, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1995, Fractals and rectifiability. MR 1333890. https://doi.org/10.1017/CB09780511623813.
- [McM84] C. MCMULLEN, The Hausdorff dimension of general Sierpiński carpets, Nagoya Math. J. 96 (1984), 1–9. MR 771063. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0027763000021085.
- [Mil06] O. MILATOVIC, On *m*-accretive Schrödinger operators in L^p-spaces on manifolds of bounded geometry, J. Math. Anal. Appl. **324** no. 2 (2006), 762–772. MR 2265078. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jmaa.2005.12.061.
- [Mil19] O. MILATOVIC, The m-accretivity of covariant Schrödinger operators with unbounded drift, Ann. Global Anal. Geom. 55 no. 4 (2019), 657–679. MR 3951751. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10455-018-09645-6.
- [MT16] O. MILATOVIC and F. TRUC, Self-adjoint extensions of differential operators on Riemannian manifolds, Ann. Global Anal. Geom. 49 no. 1 (2016), 87–103. MR 3454026. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10455-015-9482-0.
- [Ni07] L. NI, Mean value theorems on manifolds, Asian J. Math. 11 no. 2 (2007), 277–304. MR 2328895. https://doi.org/10.4310/AJM.2007.v11.n2.a6.
- [PS14] S. PIGOLA and A. G. SETTI, Global divergence theorems in nonlinear PDEs and geometry, Ensaios Matemáticos [Mathematical Surveys] 26, Sociedade Brasileira de Matemática, Rio de Janeiro, 2014. MR 3236356.
- [PV21] S. PIGOLA and G. VERONELLI, L^p Positivity Preserving and a conjecture by M. Braverman, O. Milatovic and M. Shubin, 2021. https://doi.org/10.48550/ARXIV.2105.14847.
- [Pon16] A. C. PONCE, Elliptic PDEs, measures and capacities, EMS Tracts in Mathematics 23, European Mathematical Society (EMS), Zürich, 2016, From the Poisson equations to nonlinear Thomas-Fermi problems. https://doi.org/10.4171/140.
- [PW67] M. H. PROTTER and H. F. WEINBERGER, Maximum principles in differential equations, Prentice-Hall, Inc., Englewood Cliffs, N.J., 1967.
- [Sj73] P. SJÖGREN, On the adjoint of an elliptic linear differential operator and its potential theory, Ark. Mat. 11 (1973), 153-165. MR 346173. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02388513.
- [Str83] R. S. STRICHARTZ, Analysis of the Laplacian on the complete Riemannian manifold, J. Functional Analysis 52 no. 1 (1983), 48–79. MR 705991. https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-1236(83)90090-3.
- [Tro99] M. TROYANOV, Parabolicity of manifolds, Siberian Adv. Math. 9 no. 4 (1999), 125–150. MR 1749853.
- [CdV82] Υ. Colin DEVerdière, Pseudo-laplaciens. Ι, Ann. Inst. Fourier MR 688031. (Grenoble) $\mathbf{32}$ 3 (1982),xiii, 275 - 286.Available no. athttp://www.numdam.org.unimib.idm.oclc.org/item?id=AIF_1982__32_3_275_0.

Università degli Studi di Milano-Bicocca, Dipartimento di Matematica e Applicazioni, Via Cozzi 55, 20126 Milano - Italy - EU

Email address: stefano.pigola@unimib.it

Università degli Studi di Milano-Bicocca, Dipartimento di Matematica e Applicazioni, Via Cozzi 55, 20126 Milano - Italy - EU

 $Email \ address: \ \tt daniele.valtorta@unimib.it$

Università degli Studi di Milano-Bicocca, Dipartimento di Matematica e Applicazioni, Via Cozzi 55, 20126 Milano - Italy - EU

Email address: giona.veronelli@unimib.it